

a X Cd

0

# NITRIC OXIDE IN EXPERIMENTAL PULMONARY EMBOLISM

Kristofer F Nilsson



Stockholm 2010

All previously published papers were reproduced with kind permission from the publishers.

Published by Karolinska Institutet. Printed by Larserics Digital Print AB, Sundbyberg.

© Kristofer F. Nilsson, 2010 ISBN 978-91-7457-079-3

## TO MY FAMILY

"Not everything that counts can be counted, and not everything that can be counted counts."

(Sign hanging in Albert Einstein's office at Princeton)

### ABSTRACT

Nitric oxide (NO) is an important modulator of the pulmonary circulation both at basal state and in pulmonary hypertension. Low levels of NO are detectable in exhaled gas which is believed to mirror pulmonary NO formation and elimination. Pulmonary embolism is a disease characterised by pulmonary hypertension, and thereby increased afterload of the right ventricle, and by disturbed gas exchange which produces hypoxemia. The role of NO in acute pulmonary embolism was studied in two animal models.

The fraction of NO in exhaled gas increased dramatically after induction of acute pulmonary embolisation with both gas and solid emboli. It was found that approximately 50% of the increased exhaled NO could be reversed by normalising the airway/alveolar carbon dioxide concentration, thus indicating a regulatory role of carbon dioxide on pulmonary NO production in this condition.

Endogenous NO production exerts a protective effect in acute pulmonary embolism since it was found that inhibition of endogenous NO production in combination with pulmonary embolisation resulted in a severely augmented hemodynamic response and significantly impaired the survival in this condition. Therefore it was further hypothesised that exogenous NO might be protective in this condition.

NO donor compounds, some of which were novel organic nitrites, with increased selectivity towards the pulmonary circulation were developed. Intravenously administered organic nitrites reduced the pulmonary hypertension and relieved the strain on the right ventricle in acute pulmonary embolism without adverse effects in the form of systemic hypotension, methaemoglobin formation and tolerance development. Methods for identification and characterisation of organic nitrites were described, including a novel HPLC-NO/nitrite analysis.

These studies show that exhaled NO is increased after acute pulmonary embolism thus emerging as a potential diagnostic aid in this condition. Endogenous NO is protective in acute pulmonary embolism which provides further knowledge on the role of NO in the pulmonary circulation. Exogenous NO, in the form of certain organic nitrites, exerts beneficial effects in acute pulmonary embolism, thus rendering organic nitrites as a potential future life-saving treatment in acute pulmonary embolism. Future studies will investigate the effects of organic nitrites in experimental models of other life-threatening diseases with compromised pulmonary circulation.

### LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

The thesis is based on the following studies, which are referred to in the text by their Roman numerals:

- I Agvald P, Adding LC, Nilsson KF, Gustafsson LE, Linnarsson D (2006). Increased expired NO and roles of CO<sub>2</sub> and endogenous NO after venous gas embolism in rabbits. *Eur J Appl Physiol.* 97:210-5.
- II Nilsson KF, Gustafsson LE, Adding LC, Linnarsson D, Agvald P (2007). Increase in exhaled nitric oxide and protective role of the nitric oxide system in experimental pulmonary embolism. *Br J Pharmacol.* 150:494-501.
- III Nilsson KF, Lundgren M, Agvald P, Adding LC, Linnarsson D, Gustafsson LE. Formation of new bioactive organic nitrites and their identification with gas chromatography-mass spectrometry and liquid chromatography coupled to nitrite reduction. *Manuscript*.
- IV Nilsson KF, Gustafsson LE. Treatment with new organic nitrites in pulmonary hypertension of acute experimental pulmonary embolism. *Manuscript*.

## LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

FENO	Fraction of nitric oxide in mixed exhaled gas		
GC-MS	Gas chromatography-mass spectrometry		
HPLC	High performance liquid chromatography		
L-NAME	$N^G$ -nitro-L-arginine methyl ester		
LC-NO	High performance liquid chromatography coupled to on-line nitrite reduction		
MAP	Mean systemic arterial blood pressure		
NO	Nitric oxide		
NOS	Nitric oxide synthase		
PDNO	Propanediol nitrites solution		
PEEP	Positive end-expiratory pressure		
V/Q	Ventilation/perfusion		

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	INTRODUCTION	
	1.1. Nitric Oxide	1
	1.2. Pulmonary Embolism	6
	1.3. Nitric Oxide in Pulmonary Embolism	.13
2.	AIMS	14
3.	METHODS	
	3.1. NO Donor Solutions	15
	3.2. Rabbit In Vivo Model	17
	3.3. Statistical Analysis	20
4.	RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	
	4.1. Effects of Pulmonary Embolisation	21
	4.2. Effects of CO <sub>2</sub> Supplementation on Exhaled NO in Pulmonary Embolisation and Effects of Thromboxane A <sub>2</sub> -mimetic on Exhaled NO	22
	4.3. Effects of Inhibition of Endogenous NO Production in Combination with Acute Pulmonary Embolism	24
	4.4. Formation of New NO Donors by Using Nitric Oxide Gas	25
	4.5. Effects of PDNO in Acute Experimental Pulmonary Embolism	36
5.	GENERAL DISCUSSION	
	5.1. Mechanisms Behind the Increase in Exhaled NO in Acute Pulmonary Embolisation	38
	5.2. Potential Use of Exhaled NO in Acute Pulmonary Embolism	40
	5.3. Protective Mechanisms of Endogenous and Exogenous NO in Acute Pulmonary Embolism	40
	5.4. Potential Use of Drugs Affecting the NO System in Acute Pulmonary Embolism	42
	5.5. Mechanisms of Selectivity and Low Tendency for Methaemoglobin Formation of Organic Nitrites	43
	5.6. Future Use of Organic Nitrites in Diseases with Compromised Pulmonary Circulation	.44
6.	GENERAL CONCLUSIONS	46
7.	POPULÄRVETENSKAPLIG SAMMANFATTNING	47
8.	ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	48
9.	REFERENCES	50

### **1. INTRODUCTION**

The primary function of the lung is gas exchange, i.e. saturating the haemoglobin in the blood with oxygen and excreting carbon dioxide produced by the cells of the body. Normally the pulmonary circulation is a high flow-low pressure system and the right ventricle is therefore adapted to pumping large volumes of blood against a low afterload (131). Normally the perfusion is matched to the ventilation, thus optimising gas exchange (131). The most important mechanism for ventilation-perfusion matching is hypoxic vasoconstriction, first described by von Euler & Liljestrand (240). Another important regulator of the pulmonary circulation is the endogenous pulmonary vasodilator nitric oxide (NO) which has been suggested to take part in the matching of ventilation and perfusion (6, 177). The present thesis investigates pulmonary embolism where the resistance in the pulmonary circulation is abnormally increased, thus challenging the right ventricle, and where the gas exchange is severely disturbed due to a mismatch between ventilation and perfusion resulting in hypoxemia. Especially the studies concerned the role of NO in experimental pulmonary embolism.

### 1.1. NITRIC OXIDE

With the discovery of endothelial-derived relaxing factor and its elucidation as biologically formed NO gas, two new principles were established: signalling via gas molecules and the role of the endothelium in vascular regulation (76, 101, 169). Since then a multitude of papers has been published on the role of NO in biological systems and the reader is referred to them. Importantly, the role of NO in vascular regulation in health and disease (148), its roles in the nervous system (116, 246), its diverse function in intracellular signalling and the immune response (77), the biological chemistry of NO (93) and biochemistry of NO (211, 212) have been reviewed elsewhere. In addition to NO formation by NO synthases (NOS), NO can also be produced independently of NOS from inorganic nitrite and nitrate in mammals (132). Phosphodiesterases, and specifically phosphodiesterase 5, play an important role in the biological functions of NO (73).

#### 1.1.1. Nitric oxide in the lung

A fairly recent review deals extensively with the role of NO in the pulmonary system, including exhaled NO (189). All three isoforms of NOS are expressed in the lung (78). Endothelial NOS is located to the vascular endothelium, thus regulating vessel diameter (196), but found also in type II alveolar epithelial cells (172) and bronchial epithelial cells (197). Neuronal NOS is found in neurons within the lung (117), where it mediates nerve-induced smooth muscle relaxation (24). Pulmonary macrophages contain inducible NOS which produces NO in cytotoxic amounts, thereby involved in host defence (107) but inducible NOS can be expressed in several other non-immune type cells in the lung upon stimulation (19, 189). Several phosphodiesterases including phosphodiesterase 5 have been identified in human pulmonary artery and human lung (55, 186). The phosphodiesterase 5 is abundant in the lung which therefore makes treatment of some pulmonary diseases, e.g. primary pulmonary hypertension, with phosphodiesterase 5 inhibitors logical (2, 44, 182).

#### Exhaled NO

The discovery in 1991 that NO can be measured in low levels in exhaled gas in humans and several animals (88) started a new research field. The NO concentration in exhaled breath is a result of the pulmonary NO production since NO in exhaled breath can still be measured after stopping the circulation (88). Exhaled NO derives from enzymatically produced NO since it is abolished by NOS inhibition (88). Therefore the level of exhaled NO can be seen as an on-line measurement of pulmonary NO production and elimination. Nowadays exhaled NO can be measured in humans with a handheld, small apparatus rendering exhaled NO as an easy, noninvasive and fast bed-side examination (92). Measurement of exhaled NO has been very valuable in experimental studies including investigations of the regulation of pulmonary NO production by oxygen, carbon dioxide and pulmonary stretching (85, 210). Exhaled NO has also been used for monitoring of NO formation from NO donors such as organic nitrates and organic nitrites (35, 98, 135, 173). In healthy humans, single-breath measurements of exhaled NO indicated that NO in exhaled breath arises from terminal and respiratory bronchioles (179). In the rabbit, a major part of exhaled NO originates from calcium-dependent NO synthases and in particular endothelial NOS (178, 233). It was early shown that exhaled NO is increased in humans suffering from inflammation in the airways, e.g. asthma (16, 113, 175, 180). In asthmatics the elevated exhaled NO is mainly derived from the lower airways (111). The increase in exhaled NO in asthmatics and active pulmonary sarcoidosis have been attributed to induction of inducible NOS since the expression of this enzyme is induced in inflammation by inflammatory mediators and cytokines and inhibited by glucocortcoid treatment (114, 153, 244). Other diseases that are associated with increased exhaled NO include respiratory viral infections (20), pneumonia in ventilated patients (7), brochiectasis (112) and active fibrosing alveolitis (170, 189). Chronic heart failure with pulmonary abnormalities (3, 9), pulmonary hypertension, cystic fibrosis and ciliary dyskinesia are associated with low exhaled NO levels (21). The exhaled NO levels in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease are high or normal and high in exacerbations (10), however concurrent smoking is interfering by decreasing exhaled NO values (21, 180). Endogenous NO may not be important in regulating the tonus of the airways in basal state, but endogenous NO is counteracting bronchoconstrictor stimuli, e.g. histamine and ovalbumin (163, 174). Inhaled NO counteracts pharmacologically induced bronchoconstriction (66). Since exhaled NO is increased immediately after allergen-challenge and in asthmatics (175, 180) a protective role of endogenous NO has been suggested but damaging effects by for example peroxynitrite formation cannot be excluded (213). Since pulmonary NO production, measured as exhaled NO, is changed in several diseases affecting the lung and is regulated by airway/alveolar gases the response in exhaled NO in acute pulmonary embolism was studied in the present thesis work.

#### NO in the pulmonary circulation and in ventilation/perfusion matching

Endogenous NO continuously regulates the pulmonary and systemic circulations in several species including humans and rabbits, as evidenced by NOS inhibition in these species which increases pulmonary and systemic vascular resistances (177, 206). Furthermore endogenous NO is a modulator of the hypoxic vasoconstriction and

pulmonary hypertension induced by a thromboxane A<sub>2</sub> analogue, U46619 (177, 228). Local regulation of pulmonary blood flow is attenuated by NOS inhibition (190). Pulmonary NO production has been shown to be regulated by airway  $CO_2$  and  $O_2(6)$ . Hypoxia (<10%) and hypercapnia, indicating reduced ventilation/perfusion (V/Q) ratio, have been shown to decrease pulmonary NO production (88, 210). Normoxia and hypocapnia, indicating increased V/Q ratio, have been shown to increase pulmonary NO production (243). The phenomenon of reciprocal changes in expired CO<sub>2</sub> and NO has been shown both for hypocapnia and hypercapnia in vivo and in isolated lungs (29, 33, 243), however the mechanism still remains to be elucidated. It has been shown both in vivo in humans and animals and in isolated lungs that severe hypoxia (<10%) reduces exhaled NO (11, 85, 88, 100, 194). This effect is probably derived from that the enzymatic formation of NO involves molecular oxygen (67). Interestingly, hypoxia in combination with hypercapnia decreases exhaled NO even further (243). In addition, pulmonary stretch by increasing the functional residual capacity increases pulmonary NO production (210) and inhibition of stretchdependent calcium channels by gadolinium chloride decreases pulmonary NO production and induces pulmonary hypertension (5). Therefore, it has been suggested that endogenous NO is an important modulator of V/Q matching (6, 177, 190), but this has been challenged since inhalation of a NOS inhibitor decreased the ventilationperfusion heterogeneity in healthy dogs (29). One explanation to this discrepancy may be that endogenous NO does not regulate basal pulmonary vascular resistance in dogs (192), in contrary to in humans and rabbits (177, 206). Nevertheless, these studies show that endogenous NO production is an important pulmonary vasodilator both in health and in pulmonary hypertension; therefore it would be important to study its role in acute pulmonary embolism.

#### 1.1.2. Nitric Oxide Donors

Nitric oxide donors are compounds that can release NO to the body and may be used as treatments in condition where additional NO is thought to be beneficial. Inhaled NO gas is special in that it is a way to deliver the actual NO molecules specifically to the lung and the blood that passes the lung. There are a wide range of different NO donors although only a few are in clinical use, and their chemistry and biological applications have been reviewed extensively elsewhere (231). The following text aims to present aspects of some clinically relevant NO donors and inhaled NO, that have been tested in pulmonary embolism.

#### Organic nitrates

The use of one organic nitrate, nitroglycerin, in angina pectoris was described in 1879 as well as its similarity to the organic nitrite, amyl nitrite (161, 166). Indeed they are very efficient anti-anginal and anti-ischemic agents, with the advantage that they rarely cause coronary steal phenomenon (221). Nitroglycerin and isosorbide mononitrate are used in acute and chronic anginal pain respectively and nitroglycerin may be used in the treatment for anal fissure (149). Isosorbide dinitrate together with hydralazine is used for heart failure in African-Americans (149). Other uses of nitroglycerin include left ventricle failure, and systemic blood pressure regulation in acute hypertensive crisis and in controlled hypotension in surgery (166). Organic

nitrates are NO donor compounds that contain a C-O-NO<sub>2</sub>-group. The mechanism of action is due to the release of NO, as shown in vivo by the use of exhaled NO (13, 98, 173), and the vasodilation is exerted via activation of soluble guanylate cyclase (18, 159). Several enzymes have been suggested to take part in the bioactivation of nitroglycerin and other organic nitrates, but hitherto the most convincing suggestion is mitochondrial aldehyde dehydrogenase (38). Interestingly, mice lacking the gene for this enzyme are partly resistant to nitroglycerin, but still responsive to higher doses (100 times) indicating the existence of high affinity and low affinity bioactivation pathways (37). Still the NO species that arise from bioactivation and activate guanylate cyclase are elusive, e.g. NO, inorganic nitrite or others (139). A significant clinical problem with organic nitrates is the rapid tolerance development (tachyphylaxis), especially in intravenous nitroglycerin treatment which can be studied experimentally (14, 23, 98, 220). There is also cross-tachyphylaxis between several organic nitrates (13). Probably the tolerance to nitroglycerin is due to decreased bioactivation or bioavailability of nitroglycerin-derived NO or a related species, consistent with the findings that nitroglycerin-tolerant rabbits show decreased NO generation in exhaled gas from nitroglycerin (13, 14). Several hypotheses regarding the tolerance development have been proposed, including the oxidative stress hypothesis meaning that nitroglycerin-derived NO bioavailability is reduced due to the reaction with superoxide (139). The vascular thiol depletion hypothesis is based on the interpretation that nitroglycerin is bioactived by thiols and that nitroglycerin consumes the thiols in the cell thus limiting its own bioactivation (139). Interestingly, mice that lack mitochondrial aldehyde dehydrogenase, and therefore bioactivate nitroglycerin by the low affinity pathway, and wild type nitroglycerintolerant mice respond similarly to nitroglycerin, indicating that tolerance is due to inactivation of the high-affinity bioactivation pathway (37). It is suggested that bioactivation renders the mitochondrial aldehyde dehydrogenase in an inactive state and that the enzyme needs to be reduced to its initial state by a reducing agent, which may be depleted thus explaining the thiol-depletion hypothesis and the beneficial effects of antioxidants in nitroglycerin-induced tolerance (139). Therefore by using NO donors that do not need this bioactivation step or possibly utilise another enzyme system for their activation, tolerance development may be avoided.

#### Organic nitrites

The use of one organic nitrite, amyl nitrite, in angina pectoris was first described in 1867 (30), but amyl nitrite was later replaced by nitroglycerin due to its longer duration of action (161, 166). Nowadays inhaled amyl nitrite is sometimes used as an antidote in life-threatening cyanide intoxication (127). In contrast to organic nitrates, organic nit<u>rites</u> exhibit little or no tolerance *in vivo* and *in vitro* and do not have substantial cross-tachyphylaxis with organic nit<u>rates</u> (23, 122). In healthy humans inhaled amyl nitrite produces a very rapid (within 15-20 s) systemic hypotension and reflex tachycardia (154). Inhaled amyl nitrite has shown beneficial effects in a porcine model of pharmacologically induced acute catastrophic pulmonary hypertension, but methaemoglobin was not measured (158). Inhaled ethyl nitrite has even been suggested as an inhaled therapeutic in newborns with persistent pulmonary hypertension, however methaemoglobin concentration increased to 3.2% (mean) after

4 hours of treatment and up to 8% in one newborn (156). It is suggested that inhaled ethyl nitrite is effective in reacting with and replenishing S-nitrosothiols and therefore more beneficial compared with inhaled NO in reducing pulmonary vascular resistance in a porcine model of pulmonary hypertension, however methaemoglobin may have reached 2% (157). These data show that organic nitrites are potent vasodilators with rapid on-set both in the pulmonary and systemic circulations where, seemingly, inhaled ethyl nitrite is more selective for the pulmonary circulation. The use of organic nitrites are associated with adverse effects and, specifically, the long-term use of ethyl nitrite and other organic nitrites has been questioned due to the significant methaemoglobin formation (1, 127). Other problems with organic nitrites are development of internal pressure in ampoules ("poppers") and degradation during dilution, problems which are solved in the present thesis work. Organic nitrites are compounds that contain the C-O-N=O-group. The mechanism of action of organic nitrites are thought to be due to the release of NO and it has been demonstrated by using exhaled NO that organic nitrites are converted to NO in vivo (35). It has been suggested that cytosolic enzymes bioactivate organic nitrites (122). In particular, glutathione transferases have been shown to catalyse the formation of Snitrosoglutathione from organic nitrites (15, 105, 147), which may be a step in its bioactivation. Interestingly lung, heart and liver in rats show the highest capacity of enzymatic formation of S-nitrosoglutathione from organic nitrites (15). It has also been suggested that xanthine oxidase reduces organic nitrites to NO in anaerobic conditions (63). Taken together, organic nitrites may be useful NO donors due to their rapid onset, absence of tolerance development and high abundance of enzymatic activity in lung and heart, tissues which may be primary targets for therapy. Methaemoglobin is probably the most detrimental adverse effect and should therefore be monitored.

There are several methods for producing organic nitrites, including reaction of alcohols with nitrous acid or other nitrosating agents such as nitrosyl chloride and nitrosonium salts (167, 238) or nitrosyl exchange between an alcohol and an alkyl nitrite (65). Grossi & Strazzari (86) produced cycloalkyl nitrites from the reaction of NO gas with parent cycloalkyl alcohols in the presence of oxygen. They suggested that the reaction in this situation is not through the NO molecule itself but rather from nitrous anhydride (N<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub>), a known nitrosating agent, which is formed in the reaction between NO and molecular oxygen (4 NO + O<sub>2</sub>  $\rightarrow$  2 N<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub>). The present thesis work introduces a method involving usage of pure nitric oxide gas for producing stable aqueous solutions of organic nitrites suitable for intravenous infusion.

#### Sodium nitroprusside

Intravenous infusions of sodium nitroprusside have since long been used to reduce systemic arterial blood pressure in hypertensive crises since it is a powerful vasodilator (232). However it is associated with tolerance development (232). Sodium nitroprusside is a metal-NO complex (231). In solution it is extremely sensitive to light and decomposes rapidly (231). The bioactivation of sodium nitroprusside is not fully understood and may be both enzymatic and non-enzymatic but it involves release of cyanide (231). Therefore it is associated with risk of cyanide intoxication and its use is sometimes discouraged (232).

#### Inhaled NO

Administering vasodilators as inhalations are one option to try to confine the vasodilatory effects within the pulmonary circulation. The hemodynamic effects of inhaled NO are specific to the pulmonary circulation and it is effective in counteracting pulmonary hypertension (74) although it may also have other potentially beneficial systemic effects (48). Another important feature with inhaled NO is that it will increase perfusion in well-ventilated lung parts, thereby potentially improving arterial oxygenation (181). Inhaled NO is used in persistent pulmonary hypertension of the newborn (41) whereas use of inhaled NO in acute lung injury and acute respiratory distress syndrome is not recommended (8). The site of pulmonary vasodilation by inhaled NO has been estimated to smaller arteries and veins in contrast to an intravenous NO donor that also affects larger vessels in the lung (146, 191). Interestingly, it has been suggested that inhaled NO reaches the pulmonary vasculature to a smaller degree in non-responders of newborns with persistent pulmonary hypertension compared with responders (168). Nevertheless, inhaled NO is a very efficient therapy in some pulmonary diseases but in others it may not be effective since it may not reach upstream targets in the pulmonary circulation. In these cases an intravenous lung-selective NO donor would be preferable.

#### Inorganic nitrite

Inorganic nitrite when infused intravenously can at high infusion rates lead to NO donation in the lungs as evidenced from measurements of exhaled NO (12) and inorganic nitrite is a potential NO donor in a multitude of situations (132). Indeed, inorganic nitrite has been shown to be a vasodilator in the pulmonary circulation (57) and therefore comparisons between inorganic nitrite and organic nitrite NO donation are relevant and will be made in the present work.

### 1.2. PULMONARY EMBOLISM

#### 1.2.1. Epidemiology of pulmonary embolism

Pulmonary embolism is a complication of deep venous thrombosis, and these diseases are grouped as venous thromboembolism. Venous thromboembolism is a common disease affecting both sexes, with an annual incidence of 0.7-1.1 per 1000 in the general Caucasian population (199, 236). Pulmonary embolism is evident in one third to one half of the total cases of venous thromboembolism (236). The prevalence of acute pulmonary embolism in hospitalized patients has been estimated to 1% (207). Pulmonary embolism may be a complication to malignancies and other chronic diseases, but it will also occur frequently in conditions that may strike otherwise healthy people in working age and importantly the incidence of venous thromboembolism increases exponentially as early as after the age of 40 (17, 199, 236).

#### 1.2.2. Diagnosis of acute pulmonary embolism

The symptoms of pulmonary embolism are dyspnea, chest pain, palpitations, syncope, cough and haemoptysis (82, 151, 208). The signs of pulmonary embolism are tachycardia, crackles, unilateral leg swelling, cyanosis and neck vein distension (151,

208). Both the symptoms and signs of pulmonary embolism are non-specific with several differential diagnoses, thus making pulmonary embolism a true diagnostic challenge (151, 208). Normally, but not exclusively, pulmonary embolism is associated with arterial hypoxemia, and hypocapnia due to hyperventilation (151, 208). Simple prediction models such as Wells' score (235) or the revised Geneva score (128) can be used clinically to approximate the probability for pulmonary embolism and thus to estimate the need for further investigations (224). D-dimer may be used together with clinical prediction models to exclude PE but due to its low positive predictive value increased D-dimer is not specific enough (224). Multidetector computed tomography is nowadays becoming a standalone investigation both for excluding and confirming pulmonary embolism, which is accurate if the clinical probability of pulmonary embolism is concordant (224). Right ventricle echocardiography can be used to monitor the degree of right ventricular dysfunction (82, 224). The European Society of Cardiology's guidelines suggest, that in suspected pulmonary embolism with systemic hypotension and/or shock, computed tomography should be performed immediately if possible (224). In suspected pulmonary embolism with stable hemodynamics, the guidelines suggest that the susceptibility should be estimated (with e.g. Wells' score) and in the cases where the susceptibility is low, a negative D-dimer excludes pulmonary embolism (224). If the D-dimer is positive or the susceptibility of pulmonary embolism is high, a multi-detector computed tomography should be performed (224). Despite the use of these algorithms, more than 50% of the patients that are investigated with multi-detector computed tomography will actually not have pulmonary embolism (235), meaning that approximately 50% of the computed tomographies performed are strictly speaking not necessary. They will find other diseases, e.g. pulmonary oedema due to left heart failure or pneumonia, and may therefore be of value in explaining the patient's symptoms, but these diagnoses do not require computed tomography, instead chest Xrays are sufficient. Therefore, in order to reduce the number of expensive and timeconsuming investigations with computed tomography, it would be of great value to improve these clinical prediction models with new markers of acute pulmonary embolism. In the present thesis work, it was investigated in experimental models of acute pulmonary embolism if exhaled NO may be a marker identifying embolism.

#### 1.2.3. Outcome and risk stratification in acute pulmonary embolism

At presentation, most patients with pulmonary embolism are symptomatic and hemodynamically stable, whereas approximately 5-10% are in shock (82, 110). Although hemodynamically stable, almost 50% show signs of right ventricular dysfunction, which is a strong predictor of poor outcome probably because 10% develop shock later (82, 110, 119, 124). Normally right ventricular dysfunction is determined with transthoracic echocardiography but it may also be estimated with multi-detector computed tomography or laboratory tests such as cardiac troponins and natriuretic peptides (i.e. N-terminal-probrain natriuretic peptide and brain natriuretic peptide), however the laboratory tests must be interpreted carefully due to the low specificity (119, 124). The overall 30 day mortality of treated pulmonary embolism cases is estimated to approximately 12% (236), but the majority of deaths is in non-diagnosed cases (49). Ten percent of symptomatic pulmonary embolism cases are

fatal within the first hours (110), which accounts for two thirds of the mortality in recognised pulmonary embolism (241). The 3-months mortality in hemodynamically stable patients may be 10-15% and in hemodynamically un-stable patients up to 25-50% (82, 110, 241). This further strengthens the need of new and fast methods in pulmonary embolism diagnosis, the need to initiate treatment immediately and the need for new treatment methods. In order to improve the risk prediction of mortality in pulmonary embolism and to identify patients that need intensive treatment, several scoring systems, using easily available clinical data and routine laboratory tests, have been developed (224). In the guidelines of the European Society of Cardiology on pulmonary embolism it is suggested that the presence of systemic hypotension decides if the patient is of high risk (>15% early mortality) or of non-high risk (early mortality 0-15%) of early mortality (224). In the non-high risk group, an intermediate risk group (early mortality of 3-15%) is identified on the basis of right ventricular dysfunction (either by echocardiography or biochemical) and/or myocardial ischemia (biochemical markers) (224). Nevertheless, there is a clinical need for new markers that estimate the severity of pulmonary embolism that can be used in combination with the present markers in order to facilitate the decision on treatment with e.g. thrombolysis in acute pulmonary embolism. In the present thesis, it was investigated in experimental models of acute pulmonary embolism if exhaled NO may be a marker of severity of the disease.

#### 1.2.4. Treatment of acute pulmonary embolism

The treatments of acute pulmonary embolism include hemodynamic and respiratory support, thrombolysis, surgical embolectomy, percutaneous catheter embolectomy and fragmentation and anticoagulation, depending on the severity of the pulmonary embolism (224). The guidelines suggest that patients in the high risk group should be treated with thrombolysis, if no absolute contraindications are present (risk of major bleeding), due to a significant reduction of death and recurrent pulmonary embolism in these patients (224, 230). Initially, hemodynamic and respiratory support may be a major part of the treatment in these patients (224). Surgical (preferred) or percutaneous catheter (second choice) embolectomies can be performed in high-risk patients if there are absolute contraindications to thrombolysis or if thrombolysis fails to improve hemodynamics (224). In patients with low risk of in-hospital death treatment with anticoagulation is sufficient (224). Major bleeding, e.g. intracranial hemorrhage, the feared complication of the treatment, is more frequent in patients treated with thrombolysis compared to anticoagulation (82) and happens in approximately 13% of patients treated with thrombolysis (224). Therefore it is always a risk-benefit situation for the individual patient when deciding on whether to treat with anticoagulation or thrombolysis. Still there is uncertainty about which patients in the intermediate-risk group that will actually benefit from more intensive treatments (e.g. thrombolysis). It has been suggested that thrombolysis should be considered in hemodynamically stable patients with right ventricular dysfunction shown by echocardiography and raised cardiac troponins or natriuretic peptides, however no such clinical study exists at present (119, 124-126). New markers for risk stratification of disease severity may help in this decision.

#### 1.2.5. Pathophysiology of acute pulmonary embolism

The pathophysiology of acute pulmonary embolism is pulmonary hypertension and gas exchange disturbances, with risk of right ventricular failure, circulatory collapse and death.

Pulmonary gas embolism is a special form of acute pulmonary embolisation and although the cause and treatment differ significantly from pulmonary embolism with solid emboli, the pathophysiology is rather similar (204). Pulmonary gas embolism also produces the pathological consequences that will be discussed below, but one important difference exists, it will resolve by itself within approximately 30 min (94).

#### Pulmonary hypertension

The pulmonary hypertension in pulmonary embolism results from both mechanical obstruction and pulmonary vasoconstriction (200, 209), although the balance between them remains to be established. There are several evidences that pulmonary vasoconstriction is important: Mechanical occlusion of the blood flow to one lung (50%) by an intravascular balloon does not increase the pulmonary arterial pressure as much as embolization of a smaller part of the lung (28, 108, 141). In previously healthy humans suffering from acute pulmonary embolism, vascular obstruction above 25-30% increases mean pulmonary arterial pressure above 20 mmHg and if the obstruction reaches 50% the mean pulmonary arterial pressure exceeds 35 mmHg (140, 141). Although significant, poor correlations were found between the extent of angiographic vascular obstruction and pulmonary arterial pressure and arterial partial pressure of oxygen in acute pulmonary embolism (140, 141). In hemodynamically stable patients with moderate pulmonary embolism, the right ventricular dysfunction does not correlate well to perfusion abnormalities in the lung (150). In crosscirculatory experiments in sheep, a transmissible factor from the animal suffering from acute pulmonary embolism induced pulmonary hypertension, decreased lung compliance and caused hyperventilation in the recipient sheep (91). Platelets are key players in acute pulmonary embolism, as they are activated on the pulmonary emboli and subsequently release several vasoconstrictors and other substances (40, 202, 223). The most important vasoconstrictors in acute pulmonary embolism are thought to be serotonin, thromboxane A<sub>2</sub> and endothelin-1 (22, 188, 193, 227). It was suggested already 50 years ago that pulmonary vasoconstriction, induced by serotonin release from platelets, contributes to the hemodynamic response in acute pulmonary embolism (43). Serotonin is released immediately after experimental pulmonary embolisation and is suggested to mediate part of the pulmonary hypertension in acute pulmonary embolism (227). In a rabbit model of acute pulmonary embolism, thromboxane A2 was released immediately after embolisation and the level of increase correlated with risk of early mortality (188). In a canine model of acute pulmonary embolism, thromboxane A2 was released and pretreatment with a thomboxane synthesis inhibitor abated the cardiopulmonary effects of acute pulmonary embolism (226). In pulmonary embolism endothelin-1 is released from several cells including the injured pulmonary endothelium (22). In humans suffering from pulmonary embolism and in a sheep model of pulmonary gas embolism levels of endothelin-1 were increased and in the animal model endothelin receptor antagonism

partly decreased the pulmonary hypertension (152, 203). There are also other potential vasoconstrictive mediators, although the roles of these are less defined in acute pulmonary embolism (e.g. adenosine diphosphate, platelet-derived growth factor, platelet-activating factor, angiotensin II, histamine and thrombin) (209).

#### The gas exchange disturbances in acute pulmonary embolism

The gas exchange disturbance seen in acute pulmonary embolism is characterised by four changes. First, there is an increase in high V/Q ratios and in dead-space ventilation due to mechanical obstruction of blood flow and pulmonary vasoconstriction (31, 50, 81, 102). Second, there is an increase in low V/Q ratios due to the redistribution of blood flow from obstructed parts of the lung to perfused parts of the lung (50, 81, 102). Third, a true shunt may develop as a result of atelectases caused by loss of surfactant or hemorrhage (50). Fourth, as a result of the two first changes, normal V/Q ratios are decreased (81, 102). In addition, the work of breathing may be increased due to bronchoconstriction, probably caused by mediators released from platelets (68, 87, 222) and due to decreased compliance of the lung (42, 68).

The resultant arterial hypoxemia is caused by several factors: 1) The most important reason is the development of areas with low V/Q ratios meaning that the ventilation is not enough to fully saturate the blood flow (50, 81). 2) The development of a true shunt, i.e. venous blood mixes with arterial blood without passing ventilated parts of the lung, will severely affect arterial oxygenation (47, 68). The true shunt may be intra-cardiac, most commonly through a patent foramen ovale, or it may be intrapulmonary, in areas of atelectases caused by loss of surfactant or hemorrhage (68). Increasing inhaled oxygen concentration will not improve arterial saturation in patients with a true shunt (68). 3) If cardiac output decreases, the oxygen extraction in systemic tissues will increase to maintain normal oxygen uptake (68, 81). This will further deteriorate arterial hypoxemia by enhancing the effect of the two first causes (81).

#### Right ventricular dysfunction in acute pulmonary embolism

In acute pulmonary embolism, the pulmonary hypertension in combination with the arterial hypoxaemia constitute a major threat to the right ventricle and the survival of the patient. In previously healthy patients suffering from acute pulmonary embolism, the mean pulmonary arterial pressure never exceeds 40 mmHg since the pulmonary circulation normally is a low pressure-high flow circulation (142). Normally the right myocardium is perfused during both systole and diastole since the systemic arterial blood pressure (120/80 mmHg) is higher than the systolic right ventricle pressure (20-25 mmHg) throughout the cycle (34, 237). In severe pulmonary hypertension, when the right ventricular and the right atrial pressures are increased, the perfusion of the right ventricular myocardium will be more dependent on the diastolic systemic arterial pressure and take place mostly during diastole. Systemic hypotension either as a result of the disease state itself or from vasodilator therapy will further limit perfusion of the right myocardium, thus increasing the risk of ischemia (237). In severe pulmonary hypertension, the systole of the right ventricle will have longer duration resulting in that the diastolic phase of the left ventricle starts before the systolic phase of the right ventricle ends. This provokes a leftward movement of the

septum and then when the left ventricle contracts in systole the septum moves rightwards, known as septal dyskinesia (34, 104, 237). If acute cor pulmonale develops (a dilated right ventricle), the increased volume in the right ventricle will provoke even more bulging of the septum into the left ventricle, which restricts the filling of the left ventricle in diastole (25, 104). As a consequence of septal dyskinesia and the impaired filling of the left ventricle, the left heart function is impaired which may result in systemic hypotension and decreased cardiac output (25, 34, 237). Severe dilatation of the right ventricle may also result in tricuspid regurgitation, which may decrease cardiac output even further (34, 237). The changes in right and left heart function is restored after successful treatment (104).

#### 1.2.6. Vasodilator therapy in acute pulmonary embolism

Since relieving the afterload of the right ventricle is essential, i.e. decreasing the pulmonary hypertension, in acute pulmonary hypertension several vasodilator strategies have been investigated in experimental models of acute pulmonary embolism and in a few small studies or case reports in humans (200). Vasodilator therapy in acute pulmonary embolism must fulfil several criteria: 1) preferentially be a pulmonary vasodilator and not induce systemic hypotension since that will decrease the oxygenation of the right heart; 2) maintain normal cardiac output, increase blood flow in partly obstructed well-ventilated lung parts and therefore decrease blood flow in lung parts with low V/Q ratios, in order to maintain or improve pulmonary gas exchange; 3) decrease the oxygen consumption of the right heart. When considering the vast range of vasoconstrictors involved or potentially involved in acute pulmonary embolism, solely receptor antagonist treatment of one constrictor should not be expected to be sufficient. Therefore the present thesis work concentrated on investigating vasodilator compounds in pulmonary embolism.

#### Intravenous vasodilators

In the first randomised controlled trial of vasodilator treatment in humans suffering from acute pulmonary embolisation, prostaglandin I<sub>2</sub> infusion intravenously did not decrease right ventricle dysfunction or affect the increased pulmonary arterial pressure (121). In contrast, in pulmonary embolisation with autologous blood clots in dogs, prostaglandin I<sub>2</sub> decreased pulmonary hypertension and improved gas exchange paralleled with a reduction of systemic arterial blood pressure by 30 mmHg (226). In a porcine model of pulmonary microembolism nitroglycerin and sodium nitroprusside intravenously had some effects on the increase in pulmonary vascular resistance but they decreased the systemic vascular resistance relatively more (143). In contrast to prostaglandin E<sub>1</sub> that showed better selectivity towards the pulmonary circulation but increased the shunt fraction. Hydralazine showed even more selectivity towards the systemic circulation than nitroglycerin and nitroprusside (143). In a canine model of acute pulmonary embolism, nitroglycerin (in a 10-fold lower dose) did not affect pulmonary and systemic vascular resistances but impaired the gas exchange (183). In a lamb model of pulmonary gas embolisation, nitroprusside had moderate beneficial effects on pulmonary vascular resistance but the vasodilatory effects were more pronounced in the systemic circulation (72). In a canine model of pulmonary embolisation with autologous blood clots, hydralazine and nitroprusside decreased

pulmonary vascular resistance however the effect on systemic circulation was larger whereas prostaglandin  $E_1$  only induced systemic hypotension (52). In 10 humans suffering from pulmonary embolism intravenous infusion of ketanserin (a serotonin receptor 2 antagonist) slightly decreased pulmonary arterial pressure and pulmonary vascular resistance (-16%), together with a 10% reduction in systemic vascular resistance (96). The modest effect of the serotonin antagonist may be explained by the delay between the pulmonary embolisation and the trial (1-13 days) and that in the human pulmonary circulation it is the serotonin receptor 1D that triggers vasoconstriction (133). In dogs where the lungs were embolised with blood clots, ketanserin decreased the pulmonary hypertension and improved gas exchange without untoward systemic affection (99). These studies show that NO donors and other vasodilators are able to dilate the pulmonary circulation after pulmonary embolism, thus further strengthening the belief that active pulmonary vasoconstriction is part of the pathophysiology of pulmonary embolism, even in humans. They also show that intravenous vasodilators are associated with risks of systemic hypotension and worsening of pulmonary gas exchange and that creating intravenous vasodilators with specificity to the pulmonary circulation may be a challenge.

#### Inhaled agents

Inhaled prostaglandin I<sub>2</sub> in a human suffering from massive pulmonary embolism slightly decreased the pulmonary hypertension and improved pulmonary gas exchange (234). The use of inhaled NO (5-50 ppm) in humans suffering from massive pulmonary embolism has been described in a few case reports and shows mostly moderate decreases in pulmonary hypertension and improved pulmonary gas exchange (214, 219). In pulmonary microembolism in dogs inhaled NO (50 ppm) attenuated the increase in pulmonary vascular resistance by 40% and slightly improved pulmonary gas exchange, whereas inhaled prostaglandin I<sub>2</sub> had no effects (248). In a porcine model of acute massive pulmonary microembolism, inhaled NO (5-80 ppm) reduced by 25% the increase in pulmonary vascular resistance and decreased platelet aggregation in the lung, without improving pulmonary gas exchange (27, 84). In pulmonary gas embolism in dogs, NO inhalation (3 ppm) lowered 25% of the increase in pulmonary vascular resistance and decreased the release of thomboxane A<sub>2</sub>, whereas inhaled NO of 40 ppm did not have any additional effect, however gas exchange was slightly impaired (218). In a canine model of autologous clot embolisation, the combination of inhaled NO (40 ppm) with an endothelin receptor A antagonist was only slightly more beneficial than inhaled NO alone (129). These studies show that especially inhaled NO in acute pulmonary embolisation attenuates part (up to 40%) of the increase in pulmonary vascular resistance without systemic hypotension; however the effects on pulmonary gas exchange were conflicting. In the present thesis work it is suggested that more than 40% of the pulmonary hypertension may be reversed by a selective intravenous pulmonary vasodilator, since the intravenous administration allows the NO donation to reach larger vessels that might dominate in the vasoconstrictive process.

#### 1.3. NITRIC OXIDE IN PULMONARY EMBOLISM

Before this thesis project was initiated it was known that fatal venous gas infusions increased exhaled NO (88), that pulmonary gas embolism in hemodiluted animals resulted in increased expired NO output (51), and that wedging of a pulmonary catheter and thus obstructing the blood flow increased exhaled NO from these parts of the lung (71).

It was known that NO-synthase inhibition augmented platelet aggregation induced by adenosine diphosphate, platelet-activating factor or thrombin (138), reduced the dose of collagen+adrenalin required to induce thromboembolic mortality, increased bubble formation after decompression and reduced survival in decompressed rats (239). Furthermore it was known that treatment of acute pulmonary embolism with intravenous NO donors (e.g. nitroglycerin and nitroprusside) induces systemic hypotension thus limiting its use in this condition (72, 143). Inhaled NO showed promising but moderate effects on the pulmonary hypertension in acute pulmonary hypertension without inducing systemic hypotension. In contrast treatment with L-arginine in acute pulmonary embolism was not beneficial (205).

### 2. AIMS

The overall aim of this thesis was to investigate the role of NO formation in pulmonary vascular regulation, especially during acute pulmonary embolism.

More specifically, the studies aimed to:

- 1. Investigate in what direction NO changes during acute pulmonary embolism and whether it relates to changes in other respiratory gases, especially carbon dioxide.
- 2. Investigate whether endogenous NO has salutatory or damaging functions during acute pulmonary embolism by studying the effects of NO synthase inhibition on pulmonary embolism.
- 3. Find means of identifying lung selective intravenous NO donors, in order to obtain efficient pulmonary vasodilation in situations with compromised pulmonary circulation.
- 4. Investigate the effects of intravenous lung selective NO donors in acute pulmonary embolism.

### 3. METHODS

The present thesis work employed rabbit *in vivo* models of experimental pulmonary hypertension and pulmonary embolism in order to investigate the role and response of endogenous NO and to investigate the therapeutic potential of new NO donors, in these conditions. A rabbit *in vivo* bioassay model was used for determining *in vivo* NO donating capabilities and selectivity of NO donor solutions. A new production method for producing solutions of new NO donating organic nitrites suitable for intravenous infusions was invented. A method where HPLC was connected to on-line detection and quantification of inorganic and organic nitrites was developed. Gas chromatography-mass spectrometry (GC-MS) was used for chemical identification of some new organic nitrites. Molecular properties of the used organic nitrites were calculated and were used in order to understand critical properties of the individual organic nitrite molecules for selectivity towards the pulmonary and systemic circulation respectively. For a detailed description of the methodology used in this thesis work, please refer to the individual paper.

### 3.1. NO DONOR SOLUTIONS

# 3.1.1. Preparation of NO donor solutions for intravenous infusions and chemical characterisation (Paper III, IV)

Aqueous solutions of alcohols and sugars and related compounds (Table 1), saline and a lipid emulsion were prepared and placed in gas tight cylinders (volume 20-150 ml) with taps in both ends and a sideway port with a septum plug in the middle portion. The cylinders were filled to 75% with solution, allowing a gaseous head-space. The solutions were deoxygenated by means of helium bubbling for 10 min and purged with pure nitric oxide gas for 3-5 min. From the gas-tight cylinders the solutions were transferred via the side port septum plug to syringes for i.v. infusions in rabbits for determination of NO donating capabilities. Samples were also analysed by GC-MS for chemical identification, and either directly in a nitrite reduction system or in HPLC coupled to nitrite reduction for NO donating capability and for quantification of the content of NO gas and inorganic and organic nitrites.

# 3.1.2. HPLC coupled to on-line measurement of NO/nitrites by chemiluminescence (Paper III, IV)

Samples of NO donor solutions were analysed in HPLC, HPLC coupled to on-line measurements of NO/nitrites (denoted LC-NO) and directly in the nitrite reduction system with or without reducing agent.

#### The HPLC system

The HPLC consisted of equipments stated in paper III and IV and in Nilsson *et al.* (165). Briefly, a reverse phase HPLC was used, with analytical  $C_{18}$  or CN columns eluted either in isocratic mode (5-10 mM ammonium formate in water with 0-8% of acetonitrile) or with a linear gradient (from 5-10 mM ammonium formate in water followed by increasing proportions [3%/min] of methanol or acetonitrile) at flow rates of 0.5-1.0 ml min<sup>-1</sup> depending on the size of the column. The UV absorbance during

elution was measured with a variable UV absorbance detector at 227 nm or 254 nm and a scanning UV absorbance detector (190 – 370 nm). Pumps were controlled and UV absorbance measurements were collected by commercial hardware and software. The volume of the injector loop was 2.2 ml and samples, nitrite standards and commercially available organic nitrites were injected at volumes of 2  $\mu$ l - 2 ml. In some experiments in order to enrich the compounds of interest for GC-MS, repeated injections were performed when the retention times of these compounds allowed. The effluent from the HPLC system could then either be collected in gas tight syringes for GC-MS or continuously be introduced into a nitrite reduction system for on-line measurement of NO/inorganic nitrite/organic nitrites by means of a 1/16 inch PolyEtherEtherKetone (PEEK) capillary.

#### On-line measurement of NO/inorganic nitrite/organic nitrite by chemiluminescence

The NO/nitrites analysis utilised a similar system as in Hallén et al. (90), based on the method by Walters et al. (229). Inorganic and organic nitrites are reduced to NO in this environment whereas nitrates are not reduced (229). Aliquots or the effluent from the HPLC were intermittently respectively continuously injected in a temperaturecontrolled reaction chamber (total volume 300 ml) containing 75 ml of 1% (w/v) sodium iodide in hot (89° C) glacial acetic acid. In some experiments the reducing agent was replaced by ultra-pure water in order to measure the content of NO gas in the samples. The reaction solution was purged with N<sub>2</sub>-gas (150-200 ml min<sup>-1</sup>) to deoxygenate the solution and to carry NO gas to a chemiluminescence NO analyser system. In the NO analyser ozone was produced in an oxygen flow of 100 ml min<sup>-1</sup> and made to react in a vacuum chamber with the NO in the incoming gas from the reducing chamber (sample flow rate 150-200 ml min<sup>-1</sup>). The signal from the photomultiplier tube was collected by a computerised data acquisition system. The system was intermittently calibrated with aliquots (10-500 µl) of known amounts of sodium nitrite either by direct injection or via the HPLC system (detection limits: 5 pmol and 10 pmol respectively). When only measuring NO gas with the system, it was calibrated by direct injections of known amounts of NO gas in nitrogen. The sensitivity of the photomultiplier tube was adjusted in order to measure in the linear range. In experiments where the HPLC effluent was introduced into the reaction chamber, the volume in the reaction chamber increased slowly and intermittent withdrawal and refurbishment of liquid was necessary. In order to minimise the interference of different volumes in the chamber, calibration was always done before and after each analysis. These calibrations were very similar and the mean between the two sets was used in the calculation of quantity. Quantification of NO content was made by comparing peak area measurements with the peak area of a known amount of standard. The recovery of the LC-NO system was 88-100%.

#### 3.1.3. Gas chromatography-mass spectrometry (Paper III)

Eluted peaks from the HPLC with the reaction mixture of propanol and NO gas were collected in gas tight syringes and extracted by an equal volume of toluene if necessary. Alternatively, samples of 25-100 % propanol and NO gas and samples of commercial propyl nitrite (for comparisons) diluted in toluene were injected directly in the gas chromatography column thus bypassing the extraction procedure. Fractions

were injected at 1  $\mu$ l onto an Agilent DB-5MS gas chromatography column (0.25 mm i.d., 30 m length, 1  $\mu$ m phase thickness). In addition, 0.5  $\mu$ l samples of deoxygenated 25-100% 1,2-propanediol treated with NO gas were injected in the GC-MS, now equipped with an Agilent DB-1701 column (0.25 mm i.d., 30 m length, 0.25  $\mu$ m phase thickness), in a total He flow of 30 ml min<sup>-1</sup>, split fraction 1:5. In all analyses, the initial temperature was 40° C and was increased by 10° C min<sup>-1</sup> until a temperature of 200°-250° C was reached. Mass spectrometry was either performed in electron impact mode, or in chemical ionisation mode using a chemical ionisation interface supplied with a methane flow. Detection of eluted compounds was made by an Agilent 5973 Mass Selective Detector. Data were collected and analysed with computer software and a library of mass spectra.

#### 3.2. RABBIT IN VIVO MODEL (PAPER I-IV)

#### 3.2.1. General procedure (Paper I-IV)

Rabbits (New Zealand White, 2.0-3.5 kg) were anaesthetised with pentobarbital sodium (40-70 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> body weight) intravenously through an ear vein. Mechanical ventilation (respiratory rate 40 min<sup>-1</sup>) with charcoal-filtered air was achieved by tracheostomy, insertion of a tracheal cannula and a rodent volume-controlled ventilator. The expiratory gas flow was altered between a lower positive end expiratory pressure (PEEP, 9 min, 1-2 cm H<sub>2</sub>O) and a higher PEEP (1 min, 4-6 cm H<sub>2</sub>O) in order to optimise ventilation and to prevent formation of atelectasis. Insufflation pressure, tidal volume, and  $CO_2/O_2$  in inspiratory and expiratory gases were measured at side arms of the tracheal cannula or by a Datex Pedi-lite+ flow sensor and gas sampler immediately after the tracheal cannula. Nitric oxide in mixed exhaled gas (FENO) was continuously measured by a chemiluminescence-based system sampling at 100-140 ml min<sup>-1</sup> through a Naphion sampling catheter at the end of a mixing chamber (size: 5 tidal volumes) connected to the ventilator exhaust. Tidal volume was adjusted to attain an end-tidal CO<sub>2</sub> concentration of 4.5-5.5% at baseline. Body temperature of 38-39° C was maintained by use of a heating pad and a hotwater heated bench. During the experiments the animals received a continuous intravenous infusion, via an ear vein, of glucose (24-26 g  $l^{-1}$ ), dextran 70 (27-28 g  $l^{-1}$ ) and sodium bicarbonate  $(6.2-6.6 \text{ g l}^{-1})$  to compensate for fluid loss and to maintain an adequate blood acid-base status. Pentobarbital sodium was added to the infusate (2.1-4.2 g  $l^{-1}$ ) to maintain anaesthesia. In paper I and II the animals were paralysed with addition of pancuronium bromide to the infusate (98 mg  $1^{-1}$ ). The infusion rate was administered at a rate of 5 or 10 ml kg<sup>-1</sup> h<sup>-1</sup> depending on the extent of surgery. Systemic arterial blood pressure and heart rate were measured and arterial blood samples were collected from a heparinised catheter in the left common carotid artery. Material for pulmonary embolisation and drug infusions were administered into a saline carrier flow via a catheter in the right jugular vein with the tip approximately at heart level.

# **3.2.2. Measurement of pulmonary hemodynamics and gas exchange parameters (Paper III, IV)**

The animals were prepared as above and a median sternotomy was performed. A heparinised catheter was inserted in the left jugular vein and advanced to the pulmonary artery for measurement of pulmonary arterial pressure and sampling of mixed venous blood for blood gas analysis. An ultrasonic flow probe was placed around the ascending aorta and this blood flow was considered as cardiac output. A catheter was introduced into the left atrium through a puncture wound in the left heart auricle for measurements of left atrial pressure. The open thorax was covered with plastic foil to minimise fluid loss. Synchronously collected samples of mixed exhaled gas, arterial blood and mixed venous blood were analysed and the values were used in the calculation of physiological dead-space ventilation and venous admixture (see paper IV for these and other calculations).

#### 3.2.3. Experimental pulmonary hypertension (Paper III)

Acute pulmonary hypertension was induced by means of a continuous intravenous of the thromboxane A<sub>2</sub>-mimetic U46619 (150-300 ng kg<sup>-1</sup> min<sup>-1</sup>) to reach a mean pulmonary arterial pressure of 30-35 mmHg. When a stable state of pulmonary hypertension was reached, the effects of intravenous infusions of NO donor solutions, on pulmonary and systemic hemodynamics and on blood gases, were evaluated.

#### 3.2.4. Experimental pulmonary embolism (Paper I, II, IV)

Animals were prepared and monitored according to the general procedure. In paper I, pulmonary embolism was induced by a fast intravenous infusion (500 µl min<sup>-1</sup>) of air (100 µl kg<sup>-1</sup>) in order to induce pulmonary gas embolism. In paper II and IV, acute pulmonary embolism was induced by means of an intravenous infusion of homogenised autologous skeletal muscle tissue to mimic acute pulmonary embolism of solid material and it was prepared by modification of a previously described method (183). The right anterior tibial muscle was resected and placed in saline. Visible connective tissue and blood was removed, the muscle piece was dissolved in saline to a concentration of 0.1 g muscle ml<sup>-1</sup> and homogenized. Heparin was added to the mixture (50 IE heparin ml<sup>-1</sup>), in order to prevent clotting of the solution. The homogenate was passed through a 0.5-1 mm mesh to prevent obstruction in the threeway stopcock of the venous catheter. In paper I and II some groups of animals were pre-treated with the NO synthase inhibitor  $N^{G}$ -nitro-L-arginine methyl ester (L-NAME; 30 mg kg<sup>-1</sup>), before pulmonary embolisation, in order to evaluate the function of endogenous NO in acute pulmonary embolism. This dose of L-NAME has previously been shown to abolish FENO and to increase the pulmonary vascular resistance by 75% in rabbits (5). In paper I, CO<sub>2</sub> was added to inhaled gas of one group of animals 5 min after pulmonary embolisation in order to normalise airway CO<sub>2</sub> concentration. In paper II, several different doses of MPE (7.5-60 mg homogenised muscle kg<sup>-1</sup> body weight at 15 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> min<sup>-1</sup>) was administered to different groups with intact and inhibited endogenous NO production. The animals were followed for at least 60 min after pulmonary embolisation and in paper II the survival of each group was evaluated. In paper I and II the effect of pulmonary

embolisation was evaluated on respiratory gases including exhaled NO, blood gases and systemic hemodynamics.

In paper IV, deoxygenated NO-treated 1,2-propanediol (25% in saline, v/v, containing 9 mM of the organic mononitrites of 1,2-propanediol in Figure 6, denoted PDNO), placebo (1,2-propanediol, 25% in saline, v/v, denoted PD) or of control solution (saline) were administered intravenously 20-60 min after acute pulmonary embolisation (30 mg muscle kg<sup>-1</sup>). The dose of pulmonary emboli was determined in pilot experiments and by the results in paper II, in order to induce moderate pulmonary embolisation that was large enough to be a considerable challenge but small enough so that all animals survived the observation period. The effects were evaluated on respiratory gases including exhaled NO, blood gases, methaemoglobin formation, systemic and pulmonary hemodynamics, right ventricle rate-pressure product, physiological dead space and venous admixture (see paper IV for calculations).

# 3.2.5. Evaluation of the *in vivo* NO donating capacity and selectivity of NO donor solutions (Paper III)

Initial experiments included infusions in rabbits of deoxygenated NO-treated saline and deoxygenated NO-treated lipid emulsion as means of administering NO gas intravenously. In further experiments, rabbits received the candidate NO donor solutions (prepared as above, Table 1) intravenously (3-300 µl kg<sup>-1</sup> min<sup>-1</sup>) into a carrier flow of saline. Each rabbit received more than one of the NO donor solutions and were allowed ample intervention-free periods between infusions to reach stable baseline conditions and to exclude cross-tolerance. Arterial blood samples were intermittently analysed for blood gases and methaemoglobin. In some experiments the endogenous NO production was inhibited with L-NAME (30 mg kg<sup>-1</sup>). The capacity of NO donation *in vivo* was determined positive if both FENO increased and mean systemic arterial blood pressure (MAP) decreased. The relative effects of the individual NO donor solution on FENO (increase in ppb from baseline) and MAP (change in % of baseline) were considered as a measure (change in % of baseline divided with increase in ppb from baseline; MAP/FENO-index) of selectivity towards the pulmonary and systemic circulation respectively.

# 3.2.6. Investigation of NO donating capabilities of the organic nitrites of 1,2-propanediol, inorganic nitrite and NO gas (Paper IV)

PDNO, 1,2-propanediol (25% in saline, v/v) solutions with and without addition of inorganic nitrite (20 mM) and deoxygenated NO-treated saline (Saline+NO) were given intravenously to rabbits in dose-response experiments. The added amount of inorganic nitrite in the 1,2-propanediol+nitrite (PD+nitrite) solution was chosen to approximate the total content of organic plus inorganic nitrites in the PDNO solution (Table 1). The effects of the infusions on FENO, MAP, heart rate, blood gases and methaemoglobin were evaluated.

# 3.2.7. Computation of physico-chemical descriptors of the NO donor molecules (Paper III)

The calculator plugin modules of MarvinSketch were used to obtain molecular descriptors of the NO donor molecules. These descriptors included octanol/water partition coefficient (Log P), molecular size descriptors (molecular weight, molecular surface area, molar refractivity, maximal and minimal projection radii and projection area, polarizability), molecular shape descriptors (the ratios between maximal and minimal projection radii and projection area respectively) and polar and non-polar surface area. The relative polar surface area of each donor molecule was calculated by dividing polar surface area with molecular surface area. These descriptors were then used as independent variables in multiple linear regression models using the log (-MAP/FENO-index) as the dependent variable. The best fits were determined by using the best subset function of the statistical software.

### 3.3. STATISTICAL ANALYSIS (PAPER I-IV)

Descriptive data are presented as mean  $\pm$  standard error of the mean. Comparisons between groups were made by the student *t*-test or one way ANOVA and repeated comparisons within one group were made by a paired *t*-test or repeated measures ANOVA. Repeated comparisons between two groups were performed by two-way ANOVA on repeated measures. Survival was analysed with Fischer's exact test and survival fraction was calculated according to the Kaplan–Meier method. Linear correlations were made by using Pearson Product Moment Correlation. Multiple linear regressions were made by using the best subsets function. Models including variables with non-significant variables (P>0.05) or with severe multicollinearity (Variance Inflation Factor>4) were excluded. P<0.05 was considered statistically significant. All statistical analyses were made by means of SigmaStat (v. 3.10.0) and SigmaPlot (v. 9.01, Systat Software Inc., San Jose, CA, USA).

#### 4. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

#### 4.1. EFFECTS OF PULMONARY EMBOLISATION (PAPER I, II, IV)

Acute pulmonary embolisation with both air and solid emboli in these rabbits rapidly increased FENO (Figure 1). The increase in FENO peaked within 5-10 min after pulmonary embolisation and the peak increase represented approximately a doubling of FENO. After the peak increase, FENO slowly declined towards baseline values. In pulmonary gas embolism FENO was normalised within 30-50 min. This is in agreement with that pulmonary gas embolism resolves by itself within 30 min after air infusion (94). In experiments with solid emboli the increase in FENO was still significant 60 min after severe and moderate pulmonary embolisation. The time course of the rise in FENO (fast peak followed by a slow decline) resembles the time course of the release of mediators in acute pulmonary embolism, e.g. thromboxane  $A_2$ and serotonin (188, 227). In parallel to the increase in FENO in both models of pulmonary embolisation, end-tidal CO<sub>2</sub> decreased and MAP decreased while heart rate was unchanged. The arterial partial pressure of O<sub>2</sub> and CO<sub>2</sub> decreased respectively increased and arterial pH decreased, after pulmonary embolism. From the experiments with solid emboli, it is evident that these changes including the increase FENO are dependent on the dose of embolic material (Figure 1). Pulmonary embolisation increased pulmonary arterial pressure, pulmonary vascular resistance and right ventricle rate-pressure product (Figure 10). Physiological dead-space ventilation and venous admixture increased after pulmonary embolisation.



**Figure 1.** The responses of exhaled NO (panel A, FENO) and end-tidal CO<sub>2</sub> (panel B, ETCO<sub>2</sub>) to acute pulmonary embolisation with an intravenous infusion of either air (100  $\mu$ l kg<sup>-1</sup> at 500  $\mu$ l min<sup>-1</sup>) or autologous homogenised skeletal muscle (MPE 15-60 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> at 15 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> min<sup>-1</sup>). Data compiled from paper I and II.

#### Methodological considerations on experimental models of acute pulmonary embolism

There are several ways of inducing experimental pulmonary embolism including intravenous infusion of autologous blood clots (188, 227), of gas (193), of microspheres (27) and of autologous muscle (70, 160, 183, 215-217). In the present thesis work we used gas and autologous homogenised muscle to induce pulmonary embolism to mimic pulmonary gas embolism and pulmonary thromboembolic disease in humans. Pilot experiments with intravenous infusions of coagulated and homogenised blood showed that haemoglobin release during embolisation interfered with exhaled nitric oxide measurements, i.e. free haemoglobin scavenged NO produced in the lung. In addition, intravenous infusions of coagulated blood indicated that this method was less reproducible and that the emboli slowly resolved by itself in the presence of small amounts of heparin (from the heparinised catheters). We did not use thrombin when coagulating the clot which probably would have produced more stable emboli (188, 227). Importantly, in these pilot experiments the initial response on the measured parameters (e.g. FENO, pulmonary vascular resistance and blood gases) to intravenous infusions of coagulated blood was completely similar to intravenous infusions of gas and homogenised muscle. As outlined in the introduction of the present thesis, all the changes of measured parameters, except the raised CO<sub>2</sub> in arterial blood, are consequences of acute pulmonary embolisation also in humans, thus validating that the used models of acute pulmonary embolism are representative for the disease in humans. The increase in arterial partial pressure of  $CO_2$  is due to the decreased gas exchange area (i.e. increased physiological dead-space ventilation) and is a consequence of that the mechanical ventilation was not adjusted after pulmonary embolisation as it is in spontaneously breathing subjects by hyperventilation. Indeed, autologous muscle infusion is suggested to mimic the acute phase of pulmonary embolisation (183) and to produce immediate and consistent hemodynamic changes comparable with those occurring in humans with massive and diffuse PE (160).

Another factor that may affect the response to pulmonary embolisation is the size of the emboli. It might be that small emboli induce a shunt and the larger emboli induce areas of increased ventilation-perfusion ratios (53, 54). Whether such a comparison is relevant for the present studies is not known.

# **4.2.** EFFECTS OF $CO_2$ SUPPLEMENTATION ON EXHALED NO IN PULMONARY EMBOLISATION AND EFFECTS OF THROMBOXANE $A_2$ -MIMETIC ON EXHALED NO (PAPER I, III)

Normalisation of airway CO<sub>2</sub> 5 min after pulmonary gas embolisation rapidly attenuated the increase in FENO by approximately 50% (Figure 2). This finding suggests that a part of the increase in FENO in pulmonary embolism is due to reduced inhibition of CO<sub>2</sub> on the pulmonary production of NO. Notably intravenous infusion of U46619, a thromboxane A<sub>2</sub>-mimetic, did not change FENO despite inducing a significant pulmonary hypertension, thus indicating that thromboxane-receptor agonism does not increase FENO (paper III). The finding that normalising CO<sub>2</sub> after pulmonary embolisation attenuates the increase in FENO is concordant with that airway CO<sub>2</sub> is a regulator of pulmonary NO production (4, 210). This effect and other

tentative mechanisms for the increase in FENO in pulmonary embolism will be discussed in section "General discussion".



**Figure 2.** Anaesthetised and ventilated rabbits. Experimental recordings of fraction of NO in mixed exhaled gas (FENO) and end-tidal  $CO_2$  (ETCO<sub>2</sub>) following intravenous bolus infusion of air (100  $\mu$ l kg<sup>-1</sup> at a rate of 500  $\mu$ l min<sup>-1</sup>). Panel A, control animal; Panel B, animal where  $CO_2$  was added to the inspired gas to yield ETCO<sub>2</sub> of 110 ± 5 % of pre-infusion levels. Figure 1 in paper I.

# **4.3. EFFECTS OF INHIBITION OF ENDOGENOUS NO PRODUCTION IN COMBINATION WITH ACUTE PULMONARY EMBOLISM (PAPER I, II)**

Endogenous enzymatic NO production was inhibited by L-NAME (30 mg kg<sup>-1</sup>, i.v.) 30 min before pulmonary embolisation with either gas (100  $\mu$ l kg<sup>-1</sup> at a rate of 500  $\mu$ l min<sup>-1</sup>) or solid emboli (7.5-30 mg kg<sup>-1</sup>). L-NAME treatment per se decreased FENO to below detection limit (<1 ppb) and increased MAP (by approximately 15-20 mmHg). Heart rate decreased in some groups of animals and blood-gas values were not affected by L-NAME. It is previously known that inhibition of endogenous NO production in rabbits increases pulmonary vascular resistance and that acute inhibition of NO synthesis is well tolerated in rabbits (5, 177). Acute pulmonary embolisation with both air and solid emboli in the presence of L-NAME evoked severely augmented hemodynamic responses and blood-gas values indicating increased sensitivity towards pulmonary embolisation. All animals with intact NO production survived at least 60 min after intravenous gas infusion and solid emboli infusion (Figure 3). In contrary, all animals that were pre-treated with L-NAME died within 40 min after the venous gas infusion. Similarly, the survival of animals pre-treated with L-NAME in combination with solid pulmonary embolisation was significantly decreased (Figure 3). These results clearly show that the endogenous NO production is protective in acute pulmonary embolism. Previously shown, NOS inhibition reduced the dose of collagen+adrenalin required to induce thromboembolic mortality in mice (69). NOS inhibition has been shown to increase bubble formation after decompression and reduce survival in rats (239). Our results has also been confirmed by others in a canine model of acute pulmonary embolism with autologous blood clots (60). Attempts have also been made to define the role of NO derived from the inducible NOS, however these results are conflicting (59, 60), perhaps due to nonspecific effects of the inhibitors used (164).



Anaesthetised Figure 3. and ventilated rabbits. The lines represent the survival proportion during the first 60 min after muscle tissue pulmonary embolisation (MPE administered at time 0) for the nonpretreated groups [long-dash line; MPE of 60 (n=6), 15 (n=5), or 7.5 mg  $kg^{-1}$  (n=5)] and the L-NAME (30 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> i.v.) pretreated groups [MPE of 30 (n=4, single-dot line), 15 (n=6, short-dash line), or 7.5 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> (n=6, dash-dot line)]. Figure 4 in paper II.

#### 4.4. FORMATION OF NEW NO DONORS BY USING NITRIC OXIDE GAS

The first part of this thesis work clearly demonstrated a protective role of the endogenous NO production in acute pulmonary embolism and therefore it was hypothesised that exogenous NO would be beneficial in this condition. It was believed that an intravenous lung-selective NO donor would be preferable since inhaled NO in acute pulmonary embolism only caused moderate decreases of the pulmonary hypertension (248) and that nitroglycerin and sodium nitroprusside caused detrimental systemic hypotension (143). Such an NO donor must have increased selectivity for the pulmonary circulation in order to avoid systemic hypotension and lack tolerance development. It was felt that the presently available NO donors did not fulfil these criteria and therefore we explored new ways of delivering NO intravenously.

#### 4.4.1. Exploration of NO donating capacity in vivo (Paper III)

Due to the lipophilicity of the NO molecule, it was first hypothesised that NO gas dissolved in a lipid emulsion was a way to deliver NO gas intravenously to the pulmonary circulation. Deoxygenated saline equilibrated with NO gas administered intravenously to a rabbit with inhibited NO production (L-NAME 30 mg kg<sup>-1</sup>) resulted in a small increase in FENO and a very high methaemoglobin concentration (Figure 4). In contrary, an infusion of deoxygenated NO-treated lipid emulsion at the same infusion rate in the same animal yielded a large increase in FENO whereas methaemoglobin was essentially not changed (Figure 4).



Figure **4.** Anaesthetised and ventilated rabbit. Exhaled NO (FENO, panel A) and methaemoglobinemia (met Hb, panel B) during infusion (0.5 ml kg<sup>-1</sup> min<sup>-1</sup>) of deoxygenated NOtreated saline and deoxygenated NO-treated lipid emulsion, as indicated by horizontal bars. Endogenous NO production was inhibited (L-NAME 30 mg kg<sup>-1</sup>, indicated by a horizontal bar). Figure 1 from paper III.

Parent compounds	NO donation	UV absorbance	NO release	Identified
_	in vivo	in HPLC	in LC-NO	by GC-MS
1-Propanol	+	+*	+#	+
1,2-Propanediol	+	+	+	+
Glycerol	+	+	+	
Glucose	+	+	+	
Ethanol		+*	+#	
Isobutanol	+	+*		
Butanol		+*		
Sucrose	+	+		
2-Propanol	+			
1,3-Propanediol	+			
2-Deoxyribose	+			
1-O-Methyl-2-deoxyribose	+			
Ribose	+			
6-Deoxygalactose	+			
Galactose	+			
Fructose	+			
Sorbitol	+			
Mannitol	+			
Lactobionic acid	+			
Polyethylene glycol	+			
Inulin	+			
Dextran	+			
Fucoidan	+			
2-Amino-1,3-propanediol	-			
3-Amino-1,2-propanediol	-			
Lactic acid	_			
Alanine	_			
Glycine	-			
Glucosamine	_			

**Table 1.** Overview of the formation and the identification of organic nitrites when reacting deoxygenated aqueous solutions of parent compounds with pure NO gas.

NO donation *in vivo* was determined positive if both exhaled NO increased and systemic arterial blood pressure decreased (+). – denotes no NO donation capacity *in vivo*. UV absorbance in HPLC was denoted (+) if treatment with NO gas of parent compounds resulted in new chromatographic peaks exhibiting characteristic absorbance around 225 nm and vibrational absorbance in the range 330-370 nm (225). \*denotes that the new chromatographic peaks in HPLC had the same retention time and UV characteristics in HPLC as the corresponding authentic and commercially available organic nitrite. NO release in HPLC coupled to on-line nitrite reduction (LC-NO) was indicated (+) if new chromatographic peaks also were confirmed to release NO in the nitrite reduction system. # indicates that authentic organic nitrite of the parent compound also released NO at identical retention time in the LC-NO. Some of the formed compounds (+) were identified with gas chromatography-mass spectrometry (GC-MS). Non-filled spaces in the table indicate that the corresponding analysis was not performed for that compound in that system. Absence of markers <sup>#</sup> and \* means that commercial reference compounds were not available. Table 1 from paper III.

An important observation was that the lipid emulsion turned yellow indicating oxidation. In order to find a more pure NO donating solution and since the lipid emulsion contained glycerol, deoxygenated NO-treated glycerol (glycerol-NO; 25% in saline, v/v) was infused intravenously (100  $\mu$ l kg<sup>-1</sup> min<sup>-1</sup>) in another rabbit (pre-treated with L-NAME 30 mg kg<sup>-1</sup>) which resulted in increased FENO and decreased MAP. Exhaled NO and MAP remained unchanged during intravenous infusions of deoxygenated NO-treated saline and glycerol at the corresponding infusion rates. These experiments suggested that an NO donor solution was created when deoxygenated solutions of lipid emulsion or glycerol were treated with NO gas.

Thereafter more than 20 different deoxygenated NO-treated solutions of alcohols and carbohydrates (Table 1) were administered intravenously (100 µl kg<sup>-1</sup> min<sup>-1</sup>) to rabbits in order to test their NO donating capabilities. The capacity of NO donation *in vivo* was determined positive if both FENO increased and MAP decreased. Deoxygenated NO-treated alcohols, polymers of alcohol, monosaccharides, monosaccharide alcohols, certain modified monosaccharides, disaccharides and carbohydrate polymers presented NO donating capacities (Table 1). Some of the NO donor solutions induced methaemoglobinaemia, e.g. propanol-NO (deoxygenated NO-treated propanol, 25% in saline). A common feature for the compounds exhibiting NO donating capacity was that they contained at least one hydroxyl group. Some compounds did not donate NO *in vivo* despite deoxygenation and NO gas treatment (Table 1), indicating that amine or carboxyl groups close to the hydroxyl-group in the substrate molecule prevented the formation of the NO donor compounds.

## 4.4.2. Identification of reaction products with liquid chromatography coupled to on-line nitrite reduction (Paper III, IV)

HPLC coupled to on-line nitrite reduction (LC-NO) was developed in order to further characterise and identify the NO donating compounds. In the chromatogram and in the synchronised NO/nitrite recording several peaks were identified. First, a peak which was regarded as emanating from the NO gas and inorganic nitrite appeared in the front (denoted peak I) of all the analysed NO solutions including deoxygenated NO-treated saline and water solutions of inorganic nitrite (Exemplified by analysis of PDNO in Figure 5). Furthermore in all the deoxygenated NO-treated solutions investigated with HPLC or LC-NO (Table 1) there also appeared UV absorbing peaks with UV absorbance maxima near 225 nm and with the, for organic nitrites characteristic, vibrational spectral peaks in the range 330-370 nm (225). All these novel chromatographic peaks were capable to generate NO in the nitrite reduction system (Table 1). Neither in the HPLC nor in LC-NO were these novel peaks seen when deoxygenated but non-NO treated organic starting materials were analysed. The number of eluted organic nitrite-like peaks correlated with the number of nitrosylation sites in the form of hydroxyls in the parent compounds: deoxygenated NO-treated propanol (propanol-NO) yielded one peak, deoxygenated NO-treated 1,2-propanediol (PDNO) exhibited two peaks (II and III in Figure 5) and deoxygenated NO-treated glycerol (glycerol-NO) gave two peaks and deoxygenated NO-treated glucose (glucose-NO) gave 4 organic nitrite-like peaks. These experiments suggested that the reaction products between NO gas and the organic starting material were organic mononitrites.

In these experiments the concentration of inorganic nitrite and organic nitrites in the NO donor solutions were determined, by comparison with aliquots of inorganic nitrite, to 1-5 mM in these experiments. Since the concentration of the organic starting material was 3.3 M the relation between reacted parent molecules to un-reacted parent molecules would be approximately 1:1000, if each reacted parent molecule bound one NO. Therefore the detection of the organic nitrites by nuclear magnetic resonance against this background was considered nearly futile. Attempts at identification with LC-MS yielded no conclusive data (unpublished results).

#### Methodological considerations on HPLC coupled to on-line nitrite reduction

The present thesis introduced a method for analysing inorganic and organic nitrites in HPLC coupled to a nitrite reduction system. There are several methods for analysing nitrites (106). NO release from guinea-pig colon (103) and from rabbit corpus cavernosum (89) has previously been studied in our laboratory by using the nitrite reduction system alone. A partly similar system (isocratic HPLC elution coupled to nitrite reduction) to analyze inorganic nitrite in food, saliva and urine has been described (195). We used both isocratic and gradient elution in the HPLC and the method offered both high sensitivity (at least 10 pmoles, by the chemiluminescence) and specificity (different retention times by HPLC). The methods were used to identify organic nitrites that could not be identified with GC-MS or LC-MS. Caution must be taken in that some other compounds might give a signal in the ozone reaction (e.g. ethers) and that the nitrite reduction system can reduce both inorganic nitrite and organic nitrites, as well as N-nitrosylated and S-nitrosylated compounds (229).



Figure 5. HPLC (panel A) coupled to reflux NO/nitrites analysis (panel B) for identification of inorganic and organic nitrites. Chromatogram obtained at 227 nm (panel A) and nitrite content (panel B) of 2.5 µl of deoxygenated NO-treated 1,2propanediol solution (25% in saline, v/v), injected at time 0. Isocratic elution (10 mM ammonium formate in water) using a C<sub>18</sub> column. Peak I corresponded to NO/inorganic nitrite. Peak II and III had major UV absorbance maxima at 225 and 226 nm respectively and also exhibited vibrational spectra in the region 330-370 nm, characteristic for organic nitrites (225). Figure 4 in paper III.

## 4.4.3. Identification of reaction products with gas chromatography-mass spectrometry (Paper III)

Using GC-MS, propyl nitrite was identified in the  $C_{18}$  HPLC fractions corresponding to the novel chromatographic peak from propanol-NO. Gas chromatography-mass spectrometry of commercial propyl nitrite confirmed the identification, thus it was concluded that the reaction product in propanol-NO was propyl nitrite. Furthermore two novel compounds in the PDNO sample were identified by GC-MS. The mass spectra of these peaks were suggested to arise from the organic mononitrite of 1,2propandiol when the hydroxyl at position 1 is nitrosylated (2-hydroxy propyl nitrite, compound (1) in Figure 6) and from the mononitrite of 1,2-propandiol when the hydroxyl at position 2 is nitrosylated (2-hydroxy-1-methylethyl nitrite, compound (2) in Figure 6). Mass spectrometry using chemical ionization showed the expected molecular ions in the mass spectra for both compound 1 and 2, thus verifying that the two reaction products in PDNO, also seen in LC-NO (Figure 6), were the two organic mononitrites of 1,2-propanediol. To our knowledge these compounds have never been identified before and they received CAS numbers based on our identification. Determination of the reaction products of glycerol-NO by the same method failed due to chromatographic interference from the large amounts of unreacted glycerol.

(1) 
$$OH$$
  
 $I$   
 $CH_3 - CH - CH_2 - O - NO$   
(2)  $O-NO$   
 $I$   
 $CH_3 - CH - CH_2 - OH$   
(3)  $O-NO$   
 $I$   
 $CH_3 - CH - CH_2 - OH$   
(4)  $O-NO$   
 $I$   
 $CH_3 - CH - CH_2 - OH$   
(5)  $O-NO$   
 $I$   
 $CH_3 - CH - CH_2 - OH$   
(5)  $CH_2 - OH$   
(1) is 2-hydroxy propyl nitrite (IUPAC name: 1-(nitrosooxy)propan-2-ol; CAS no. 950478-  
72-5). (2) is 2-hydroxy-1-methylethyl nitrite (IUPAC name: 2-(nitrosooxy)propan-1-ol; CAS no. 950478-  
73-6). Figure 1 in paper IV.

~ . .

# 4.4.4. Comparisons with commercially available organic nitrites and the reaction products between NO gas and alcohol starting material (Paper III)

Further experiments were performed to verify the formation of organic nitrites. When analysing commercially available propyl nitrite and propyl nitrate there was a perfect match between the elution time and UV absorbance spectra between peak II in propanol-NO and authentic propyl nitrite, whereas the retention time and UV absorbance spectrum of propyl nitrate were completely different. The content of propyl nitrate, if any, in the propanol-NO must be less than 2.5% of the content of propyl nitrite (calculated on detection limits). Further comparisons with other commercial organic nitrites in HPLC and LC-NO were completely compatible with formation of the corresponding organic nitrites in the NO gas treated hydroxyl precursor solutions (Table 1). These experiments provided further evidence that the reaction products between NO gas and organic starting material yielded organic nitrites. Also interesting, in the experiments with authentic organic nitrites it was found that the stability of the authentic organic nitrites was poor in water and was markedly increased by dissolving them in deoxygenated water or more preferable in deoxygenated NO gas-saturated solution. These experiments suggested that one advantage of our production method of organic nitrites was that deoxygenation and the presence of NO gas increased the stability of the organic nitrites in the solution.

# 4.4.5. Summary of evidence that organic nitrites are formed in the reaction between NO gas and organic starting material containing at least one hydroxyl group (Paper III)

The reaction products between propanol and NO gas and between 1,2-propanediol and NO gas were identified to be propyl nitrite, a previously known organic nitrite and the two possible organic mononitrites of 1,2-propanediol respectively (Figure 6). It is most likely that the other NO donor solutions also contain the organic mononitrites of the organic starting material, because: (1) They were produced with the same method that produced organic nitrites unequivocally identified by GC-MS; (2) They showed similar NO donor capabilities *in vivo*; (3) The number of reaction products was associated with the number of hydroxyl groups in the carrier molecule. (4) UV absorbance maxima were around 219-234 nm and they exhibited characteristic vibrational spectra (225); (5) They released NO in the nitrite reduction system. (6) The starting materials for the reactions were known.

The present thesis work did not aim to elucidate the mechanism by which the organic nitrites were formed in the reaction with NO gas. It is difficult to exclude trace amounts of oxygen in the reaction chamber. Therefore the reaction may involve a direct action of NO on the hydroxyl groups of the carrier molecules or it may involve a nitrosating agent such as  $N_2O_3$  (formed by the reaction of NO gas and trace amounts of oxygen) or it may be another, for us unknown, mechanism.

# 4.4.6. Determination of the content of NO gas, inorganic nitrite and organic nitrites in the PDNO solution and deoxygenated NO-treated saline (Paper IV)

Since the NO donor solutions contained NO gas and inorganic nitrite, which may also be bioactive (45), it was considered important to determine the content of NO-gas, inorganic and organic nitrite in the PDNO solution and in deoxygenated NO-treated saline (Saline+NO) and to perform dose-response experiments *in vivo* with appropriately selected solutions. In addition it was found that the content of organic nitrites could be increased by prolonging the time for purging the solution with NO gas and by using a small glass chamber. Therefore the contents of inorganic and organic nitrite are larger compared to that indicated in Figure 5, which is favourable in order to limit the infusion of un-reacted starting material and to make infusions in larger animals and humans more feasible. The NO gas content of the PDNO solution (0.6 mM) was determined to one third of the NO gas content in the Saline+NO solution (Table 2). The total contents of NO/nitrites in the PDNO solution were comparable to that in the Saline+NO solution (Table 2). The concentration of organic mononitrites of the PDNO solution was 15 times higher than that of NO gas in the same solution (Table 2).

Therefore in the dose-response experiments with PDNO (se below), a 1,2-propanediol solution (25% in saline, v/v) with addition of 20 mM of inorganic nitrite (PD+nitrite) and the deoxygenated NO-treated saline solution were infused as control solutions at

the same infusion rates as PDNO. Thereby the Saline+NO solution served as a control for both inorganic nitrite and NO gas (actually three times more NO gas). The PD+nitrite solution served as a control for the total inorganic nitrite content in combination with 1,2-propanediol.

**Table 2.** Determination of concentrations of nitrogen oxides in the PDNO solution (deoxygenated NO-treated 1,2-propanediol 25% v/v in isotonic saline) and its corresponding NO-saturated saline control, used in the dose-response experiments.

	PDNO	Saline+NO
Direct injections in reflux system		
a) with nitrite reducing agent		
Total NO gas + nitrites (mM)	20.0±0.2	22.0±0.4
b)without nitrite reducing agent		
NO gas (mM)	0.6±0.1	1.7±0.1
<i>LC-NO (HPLC followed by nitrite reduction)</i>		
Inorganic nitrite=Peak I (mM)	7.8±0.1	20.2±0.5
Organic nitrites=Peak II+III (mM)	9.1±0.1	0
Deduced total content of nitrogen oxides		
Peak I+II+III + NO gas (mM)	17.5±0.1	21.9±0.6

Samples were analysed by means of direct injections into the reflux system for nitrite reduction coupled to chemiluminescence detection (total NO gas/nitrite determination) and without nitrite reducing agent (NO gas determination) and by means of LC-NO, i.e. HPLC (isocratic C<sub>18</sub> column, elution with 7% of acetonitrile in 10 mM ammonium formiate) followed by on-line nitrite reduction in the reflux system (peak I, II, III in Figure 5). N=3-6. Peak I in the HPLC eluted at the retention time of inorganic nitrite and was deemed free of NO gas as judged from experiments in the absence of reducing agent (data not shown). Peak II and III had previously been shown to be the organic nitrites in Figure 6. Table 1 in paper IV.

# 4.4.7. Further exploration of *in vivo* effects of new organic nitrites and in comparison with NO gas and inorganic nitrite (Paper III, IV)

PDNO increased FENO and decreased MAP dose-dependently (Figure 7), whereas Saline+NO and PD+nitrite, at the highest doses used, only had a small effect on MAP without affecting FENO (Figure 7). Methaemoglobin increased at the highest doses of all three solutions but remained below 2.0% in all animals (Figure 7). These experiments clearly show that PDNO is a powerful vasodilator, even in the systemic circulation, at the highest doses. Compared with inorganic nitrite at similar doses, PDNO is more than 15 times more potent on MAP. These data also suggest that it is the inorganic nitrite and not the NO gas of the Saline+NO solution which is bioactive. Importantly, hemodynamic effects of inorganic nitrite, in contrast to PDNO, are associated with methaemoglobin. This is not surprising since the present theory for activation of inorganic nitrite to bioactive NO by deoxyhaemoglobin involves formation of methaemoglobin (45). Also in humans, systemic hemodynamic effects of inorganic nitrite are associated with severe methaemoglobin formation (45, 97). In dogs, inorganic nitrite (450 nmol kg<sup>-1</sup> min<sup>-1</sup> for 15 min followed by 280 nmol kg<sup>-1</sup> min<sup>-1</sup> for 105 min) decreased systemic blood pressure (by approximately 30 mmHg) and also decreased cardiac output, but unfortunately methaemoglobin was not monitored (57). These findings indicate that dogs and humans are more sensitive to inorganic nitrite than rabbits. It may also be that other species compared to rabbits are more sensitive to PDNO. Experiments with piglets and sheep indicate that those species are at least 4 times more sensitive to PDNO and that bioactive doses of PDNO are 30-60 nmol kg<sup>-1</sup> min<sup>-1</sup> in sheep and that corresponding control infusions of inorganic nitrite (60-120 nmol kg<sup>-1</sup> min<sup>-1</sup>) are inactive (unpublished data).

Furthermore, during infusions of the organic nitrite solutions both FENO and MAP quickly reached a stable plateau (exemplified by Glycerol-NO in Figure 8), indicating absence of acute tachyphylaxis. This is in contrast to nitroglycerin where a peak and plateau pattern has been observed and was taken as an indication of acute tachyphylaxis (13). The lack of acute tolerance in other organic nitrites has previously been shown both *in vivo* and *in vitro* (23). This important difference and perhaps other differences between organic nitrites and organic nitrates could encourage the use of organic nitrites instead of organic nitrates in clinical settings.



**Figure 7.** Dose-response studies of nitrites in anaesthetised and ventilated rabbits. Exhaled NO (FENO, panel A), change in systemic arterial blood pressure (MAP, panel B), change in heart rate (HR, panel C) and methaemoglobin (panel D) in ventilated rabbits subjected to infusion of PDNO (organic nitrite), NO gas treated saline (Saline+NO) and inorganic nitrite (20 mM) in 1,2-propanediol (25% in saline, v/v) at increasing dose rates. The lower and upper x-axis in each panel show the dose of organic nitrite (for the PDNO) and the total dose of nitrites (organic nitrites + inorganic nitrite) of all the infusions, respectively. \* denotes a significant difference compared to baseline within that group. <sup>§</sup> denotes a significant difference between the PDNO group compared to both PD+nitrite and Saline+NO groups for that particular dose. N=4-5 for each infusion. Figure 3 in paper IV.



**Figure 8.** Anaesthetised and ventilated rabbits (n=5). Exhaled NO (FENO, panel A), mean arterial blood pressure (MAP, panel B) and heart rate (HR, panel C) during an intravenous infusion (30 ul kg<sup>-1</sup> min<sup>-1</sup>, for 10 min) of glycerol-NO (25% glycerol in saline, v/v, treated with NO gas and identified by LC-NO to contain glyceryl nitrites). Note the plateau pattern of the response, indication no acute tolerance development. Figure 3 in paper III.

# 4.4.8. Determination of molecular physico-chemical properties of the organic nitrites that are important for selectivity for the pulmonary and systemic circulation respectively (Paper III)

In the present work it was early noted that some organic nitrite solutions had large effects on FENO and minor effects on MAP. On the other hand other organic nitrites had large effects on MAP and small effects on FENO. A previously published MAP/FENO-index was used (13) that described these differential effects on MAP versus FENO, exerted by the different organic nitrites and taken as a marker for selectivity towards the systemic versus pulmonary circulation (refer to paper III for calculations). The interpretation was that a MAP/FENO-index away from zero indicated increased relative selectivity towards the systemic circulation and a MAP/FENO-index closer to zero denoted a relative selectivity towards the pulmonary circulation. It was hypothesised that the selectivity of the individual organic nitrite depended on properties of that molecule. It was found by using multiple regression that the relative surface polarity of the organic nitrite molecule was the best predictor

of the selectivity, i.e. the more relative surface polarity of the NO donor molecule, the more effects on MAP compared to FENO and vice versa (Figure 9). The most nonpolar organic nitrites induced methaemoglobin. Thereafter, PDNO and glycerol-NO were chosen as candidates to proceed with in further experimentation since they exhibited increased selectivity towards the pulmonary circulation, negligible methaemoglobin formation and low toxicity. Note that the relative selectivity may be overridden by a high dose of e.g. PDNO and glycerol-NO (Figure 7 and 8). Glucose-NO was chosen as a candidate for comparison with increased selectivity towards the systemic circulation.



**Figure 9.** Anaesthetised and ventilated rabbits subjected to intravenous infusions of different organic nitrite NO donor solutions. The MAP/FENO indices were calculated from experiments with intravenous infusions of NO donor solutions by dividing the change in mean systemic arterial blood pressure (MAP, % of baseline) with increase in exhaled NO (FENO, delta ppb compared with baseline). Each point represents one NO donor (deoxygenated and NO-treated 1-Propanol – Lactobionic acid in Table 1). Shown is also the best linear regression found by exploring the dependent variable Log (-MAP/FENO index) against the independent variable relative polarity (polar surface area divided with molecular surface area in %, PSA/MSA) for the different NO donors showing that relative polarity is a strong predictor for MAP versus FENO effects. Figure 5 in paper III.

# 4.4.9. Effects of certain organic nitrites in pharmacologically induced pulmonary hypertension (Paper III)

The three candidates (PDNO, glycerol-NO and glucose-NO) were tested in a model of pharmacologically induced pulmonary hypertension (U46619, 150-300 ng kg<sup>-1</sup> min<sup>-1</sup>) in a few rabbits. PDNO and glycerol-NO given intravenously effectively reversed the induced pulmonary hypertension with minor effects on MAP, unchanged blood gases and no methaemoglobin formation. Interestingly, glucose-NO also partially lowered the pulmonary hypertension but this effect was paralleled with severe systemic

hypotension. Thereby these experiments suggested, although not completely proved, that the differential effects on FENO and MAP of organic nitrites intravenously may be used as an indication of selectivity towards the pulmonary versus the systemic circulation. The MAP/FENO-index suggested that PDNO was slightly more selective for the pulmonary circulation compared with glycerol-NO and therefore PDNO was further investigated in acute pulmonary embolism.

### **4.5. EFFECTS OF PDNO IN ACUTE EXPERIMENTAL PULMONARY EMBOLISM (PAPER IV)**

In two groups of rabbits where the pulmonary circulation and gas exchange parameters were monitored acute pulmonary embolisation (30 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> homogenised muscle) resulted in the expected changes of the measured parameters (see above), including pulmonary hypertension (Figure 10), increased right ventricle rate-pressure product (Figure 10), increased physiological dead-space ventilation, and increased venous admixture. Treatment with either PDNO (200 nmol kg<sup>-1</sup> min<sup>-1</sup>) or 1,2propanediol (PD; 25% in saline, v/v, at the same infusion rate) was performed 20-60 min after pulmonary embolisation. PDNO increased FENO, decreased and normalised pulmonary vascular resistance and right ventricle rate-pressure product (Figure 10) whereas PD did not have these effects. PDNO decreased pulmonary arterial pressure, compared to values before start of treatment. The effects of PDNO were reversed when stopping the treatment (Figure 10). Systemic arterial blood pressure was similar in both groups. PDNO and PD did not change other measured parameters. Methaemoglobin was very modestly increased (by approximately 0.3%) at the end of PDNO treatment, compared to PD and baseline, and importantly all animals had methaemoglobin <1% during the study period.



**Figure 10.** Anaesthetised and ventilated rabbits. The response of pulmonary vascular resistance (PVR, panel A) and right ventricle rate pressure products (RV RPP, panel B) to pulmonary embolism (PE) induced at time 0 min and to treatment started at 20 min. The two groups received placebo (1,2-propanediol, PD) or 200 nmol kg<sup>-1</sup> min<sup>-1</sup> of 1,2-propanediol mononitrites (PDNO). \* and <sup>#</sup> denote a significant difference compared to baseline in the placebo group and in the PDNO group, respectively. <sup>§</sup> denotes a significant difference between the two groups at the actual time point. n=6 in each group. Part of Figure 5 in paper IV.

### 5. GENERAL DISCUSSION

One major finding in the present thesis is that exhaled NO increases during acute experimental pulmonary embolism. Another major finding is that endogenous NO is protective in acute experimental pulmonary embolism. A third major finding is that treatment with NO donating organic nitrites intravenously in acute pulmonary embolism is beneficial. These findings provide further knowledge on the function of NO in the lung and in particular in acute pulmonary embolism and certain aspects of these findings will be discussed below. In addition exhaled NO emerges as a method that should be tested in humans suffering from acute pulmonary embolism. Furthermore new organic nitrites were discovered and models describing their selectivity towards the pulmonary versus systemic circulation were developed. The mechanisms behind this selectivity will be discussed below as well as potential future use of these or other new organic nitrites in diseases with compromised pulmonary circulation.

# 5.1. MECHANISMS BEHIND THE INCREASE IN EXHALED NO IN ACUTE PULMONARY EMBOLISM

Several mechanisms that involve increased production and/or decreased elimination of pulmonary NO might contribute to the increase in exhaled NO following PE:

# 5.1.1. Regulation of pulmonary NO production by airway/alveolar $\text{CO}_2$ and $\text{O}_2$

Acute pulmonary embolism leads to un-perfused or partly perfused parts in the lung. In these lung parts the alveolar content of  $CO_2$  is low (detected as decreased end-tidal  $CO_2$ , paper I, II, IV) and the alveolar content of  $O_2$  is increased (detected as increased end-tidal  $O_2$ , data not shown). As outlined in the introduction these two changes and especially the decrease in  $CO_2$  concentration will increase the pulmonary NO production and thus increase exhaled NO (4, 210, 243). Indeed, the present work shows that approximately 50% of the increase in exhaled NO after acute pulmonary embolism could be explained by the decreased alveolar  $CO_2$ .

#### 5.1.2. Release of NO synthase stimulating substances

Acute pulmonary embolisation is known to lead to the release of bioactive substances as outlined in the introduction (200, 209), which potentially can stimulate NO production and thus increase exhaled NO (209).

#### Endothelin

Endothelin-1 infusion has been shown to increase exhaled NO (134) and an nonselective endothelin receptor antagonist decreased exhaled NO (95), thus indicating that endothelin-1 released during acute pulmonary embolism has the potential to increase exhaled NO. It has been proposed that the increase in exhaled NO due to endothelin-1 is mediated by activation of the endothelin-A-receptor (75).

#### Serotonin

Treatment for 30 days of guinea-pigs with a serotonin re-uptake inhibitor increased exhaled NO, but lung inflammation occurred making interpretation difficult (32). It has been suggested that the pulmonary vasoconstrictive response to serotonin is partly attenuated by pulmonary endothelial NO release (144), but whether this tentative release can be seen as change in exhaled NO is uncertain.

#### Thromboxane $A_2$

It is not likely that release of thromboxane  $A_2$  increases exhaled NO since intravenous infusion of thromboxane  $A_2$ -mimetic U46619 in the present work and previous studies does not change exhaled NO (46, 85).

#### 5.1.3. Reduced scavenging of NO by haemoglobin

Reduced binding of pulmonary NO to haemoglobin in the erythrocytes, owing to reduced blood flow and diminished blood volume in the lung capillaries, may increase exhaled NO (26). In support of this, completely stopping the pulmonary blood flow has been shown to increase exhaled NO (88). Furthermore it has been shown that occlusion of pulmonary arteries by wedging a pulmonary arterial catheter rapidly increases exhaled NO from the lung regions with occluded vessels (71). The increase in exhaled NO correlated with the decrease in blood flow but not with the increase in pulmonary arterial pressure (71).

#### 5.1.4. Regulation of inducible NO synthase

Up-regulating the iNOS-gene, as in asthma, might be of importance in a later phase of pulmonary embolism. However, iNOS is not likely to be important in the acute phase owing to the time lag in induction of the enzyme (56).

### 5.1.5. Effects of changes in blood gases

Despite profound changes in blood gases during pulmonary embolism, the lowered arterial partial pressure of  $O_2$  (11, 100), the increased arterial partial pressure of  $CO_2$  (243) and the decreased arterial pH (4) are not within the ranges needed to alter exhaled NO. From experiments with isolated buffer-perfused lungs, it has been convincingly shown that it is the airway/alveolar, and not the intravascular, concentration of  $CO_2$  and  $O_2$  that regulates exhaled NO (100, 243).

### 5.1.6. The role of NO in matching ventilation and perfusion in the lung

It is an intriguing idea that the increase in exhaled NO after pulmonary embolisation may be a sign of mechanisms in the lung geared towards increasing perfusion to wellventilated parts that are completely or partly obstructed by emboli or constricted due to the release of mediators. Well-ventilated and inadequately perfused lung parts are stretched and are characterised by low  $CO_2$  and high  $O_2$  concentrations and attenuated scavenging of NO by haemoglobin which all increase pulmonary NO production, as outlined above and in the introduction. Thus it has been suggested that the increased local NO concentration, in well-ventilated lung parts, may dilate the associated pulmonary vessel and thereby matches local ventilation and perfusion (6). Future studies are needed to further confirm this idea and these studies should preferably be done in humans or in animals where the function and regulation of pulmonary NO is similar to humans.

# 5.2. POTENTIAL USE OF EXHALED NO IN ACUTE PULMONARY EMBOLISM

The present thesis work (paper I, II, IV) indicates that measurement of exhaled NO has a potential of being a marker for pulmonary embolisation of different genesis especially in the very acute phase. Of course this issue needs to be carefully evaluated in clinical studies involving humans suffering from acute pulmonary embolisation, but if it works it would be useful. Problems that need to be overcome include the interindividual variation of levels of NO in exhaled breath, establishing cut-off values and how to differentiate between other pulmonary diseases, in particular those associated with pulmonary inflammation, e.g. asthma (21). Another inherent problem is that the increase in exhaled NO one hour after acute pulmonary embolisation was small. On the other hand, it might not necessarily be so in humans.

A situation where exhaled NO may be used, especially since the present study (paper II) shows that the increase in exhaled NO is dependent on emboli dose, i.e. severity, is when determining on the need for more intense treatment (e.g. thrombolysis), instead of only anticoagulation. It is known that although hemodynamically stable approximately 50% of the patients suffering from acute pulmonary embolism will show signs of right ventricular dysfunction, which is a negative prognostic predictor (82, 124). Therefore a subgroup of these patients is believed to benefit from more intense treatment (e.g. thrombolysis) but how to identify these patients remains an open question (125). Most of the nowadays used markers for risk stratification include measures of right ventricular dysfunction (echocardiographical signs or biochemical markers) (124) and maybe a combination of these will not improve the risk stratification that much due to redundancy. Instead a combination of a marker for right ventricle dysfunction and a marker for the affection of pulmonary embolisation on pulmonary function (e.g. exhaled NO) may improve risk stratification in the future.

#### 5.3. PROTECTIVE MECHANISMS OF ENDOGENOUS AND EXOGENOUS NO IN ACUTE PULMONARY EMBOLISM

The present studies clearly show that endogenous NO protects against the detrimental effects of acute pulmonary embolism and that inhibition of the endogenous NO production in combination with acute pulmonary embolism severely reduces survival (paper I, II). Furthermore, the present work shows that exogenous NO has beneficial effects in acute pulmonary embolism (paper IV). Due to the widespread and diverse functions of NO in the body including the lung it may be hard to suggest one protective mechanism of endogenous and exogenous NO in acute pulmonary embolism. Probably it is a combination of the following:

#### 5.3.1. Counteraction of pulmonary hypertension

As outlined in the introduction endogenous NO formation modulates and counteracts pulmonary hypertension induced by hypoxia and a thromboxane  $A_2$  mimetic in

rabbits (177, 228), by serotonin in cats (144) and by endothelin-1 in rats and in piglets (39, 134). All these three vasoconstrictors classes have been shown to be released in acute pulmonary embolism (201) and therefore it is likely that one protective mechanism of endogenous NO is counteraction of the pulmonary hypertension of acute pulmonary embolism. Likewise, exogenous NO, e.g. organic nitrites, will act by vasodilating the pulmonary circulation, thus counteracting the increased pulmonary vascular resistance due to the released vasoactive mediators and endothelial dysfunction (seen as attenuated response to acetylcholine) in the pulmonary vasculature (72, 201). Indeed, in the present work it is shown that PDNO and glycerol-NO are effective pulmonary vasodilators in thromboxane A2-induced pulmonary hypertension (paper III) and that PDNO effectively decreases pulmonary vascular resistance in acute pulmonary embolism (paper IV). In addition, PDNO produced vasodilation of the pulmonary circulation that led to decreased work load on the right heart and thus decreased oxygen consumption by the right heart (shown by decreased rate-pressure product, paper IV), which is beneficial in a condition associated with hypoxaemia.

#### 5.3.2. Modulation of perfusion and contractility of the right ventricle

In humans and rabbits endogenous NO is a modulator of systemic vascular resistance (206) and the perfusion of vascular beds, e.g. skeletal muscle (176). Importantly endogenous NO is a regulator of coronary blood flow to the right ventricle at rest, in global hypoxia (and thus hypoxemia) and in pulmonary hypertension (136, 247). Acute pulmonary embolism includes hypoxemia and pulmonary hypertension; therefore one protective mechanism of endogenous NO which might be by regulation of coronary perfusion in this condition. It is also known that endogenous NO is a regulator of heart performance (171) and that acute NOS inhibition reduces myocardial oxygen consumption and myocardial contractility (198). It has been shown that a low dose of NO donors increased the contractility of isolated rat myocytes whereas a high dose of NO donors decreased the contractile response (118). However the actual role of NO in myocardial performance is complex and is debated due to conflicting results (171) and it is hard to predict the effect of exogenous NO on contractility. If treatment with PDNO will further increase blood flow to the right ventricle in a healthy laboratory animal is uncertain, but we speculate that increased oxygen supply to the right ventricle may be another beneficial effect of PDNO in acute pulmonary embolism. This effect may be important in a human suffering from acute pulmonary embolism with risk factors for atherosclerosis and endothelial dysfunction where the endothelial NO production is diminished (184, 185). One important finding together with this is that the treatment did not result in decreased systemic blood pressure, since systemic arterial blood pressure is an important determinant of perfusion of the right myocardium especially in pulmonary hypertension (237).

#### 5.3.3. Modulation of platelet aggregation

Endogenous platelet-derived NO modulates platelet aggregation and inhibition of endogenous NO synthesis leads to enhanced aggregation of thrombocytes (187). It has been shown that inhibited NO production augments platelet aggregation *in vivo* 

induced by adenosine diphosphate, platelet activating factor or thrombin (138). It is postulated that endothelial-derived NO inhibits platelet adhesion and aggregation whereas platelet-derived NO limits further recruitment of thrombocytes, modulates granule secretion, including vasoconstrictive substances such as serotonin and ADP, and restricts thrombus growth (155, 162). Furthermore endogenous NO may inhibit platelet aggregation by inhibiting exocytosis of the endothelial cells (137). Since it is known that platelets are activated by pulmonary emboli (40, 223), endogenous NO in pulmonary embolism may limit further aggregation and recruitment to the emboli and maybe more importantly result in decreased release of vasoconstrictive substances from the thrombocytes. Indeed, Emerson et al. (69) have previously shown that NOsynthase inhibition reduces the dose of collagen+adrenalin required to induce thromboembolic mortality. NO donors and authentic NO inhibit platelet aggregation (145, 242), which may inhibit thrombin-induced  $Ca^{2+}$  mobilisation and the subsequent release of vasoconstrictive agents (e.g. serotonin) from activated platelets (109) thus reducing pulmonary hypertension. Therefore in addition to a direct vasodilating effect of PDNO in acute pulmonary embolism (paper IV), it may also decrease the pulmonary hypertension by inhibiting the release of vasoconstrictors.

#### 5.4. POTENTIAL USE OF DRUGS AFFECTING THE NO SYSTEM IN ACUTE PULMONARY EMBOLISM

The present thesis work introduces the use of organic nitrites in acute pulmonary embolism. PDNO showed significantly beneficial effects in this study by decreasing and normalising the pulmonary vascular resistance (by almost 100%) and thereby decreasing the work for the right ventricle (paper IV). The mechanisms behind these effects are discussed above. No severe adverse effects were noted; systemic arterial blood pressure was maintained due to the relative selectivity towards the pulmonary circulation, the shunt fraction was unchanged, methaemoglobin remained low and tolerance did not develop.

Several studies have examined the effects of supplying NO or of enhancing the effects of endogenous NO or a combination thereof, in acute pulmonary embolism and the major part of them are described in the introduction. Intravenous nitroglycerin and sodium nitroprusside have some beneficial effects on the pulmonary hypertension in acute pulmonary embolism, however their use in this condition is severely hampered by the systemic hypotension they induce (143). Previous studies showed that inhaled NO after acute pulmonary embolisation attenuates part (up to 40%) of the increase in pulmonary vascular resistance without systemic hypotension; however the effects on pulmonary gas exchange were conflicting (219). Since the initiation of this thesis project, it has been shown in a canine model of pulmonary microembolism that the NO donor diethylenetriamine/nonoate did not produce pulmonary vasodilation without development of severe systemic hypotension (61). Inorganic nitrite (450 nmol kg<sup>-1</sup> min<sup>-1</sup> for 15 min followed by 280 nmol kg<sup>-1</sup> min<sup>-1</sup> for 105 min) showed some beneficial effects of the pulmonary hypertension, by increasing cardiac output with no effects on the pulmonary arterial pressure, in dogs embolised with autologous blood clots (57). In pulmonary microembolism in dogs sildenafil attenuated approximately 50% of the increase in pulmonary vascular resistance without affecting the systemic arterial blood pressure (62). In another study by the same group, the beneficial effects of inorganic nitrite were enhanced by combined treatment with sildenafil, however systemic arterial blood pressure also decreased (58). These studies suggest that inorganic nitrite is beneficial in acute pulmonary embolism but the present data (paper IV) show that doses of inorganic nitrite that have hemodynamic effects also induce methaemoglobin, which unfortunately was not measured in the study by Dias-Junior *et al.* (58). In contrast, the dose of PDNO used in the present study (paper IV) only resulted in an increase in methaemoglobin by 0.3%, and future studies investigating the effects of inorganic nitrite should preferably include measurements of methaemoglobin. The present work indicates that intravenous treatment with PDNO produces larger effects on pulmonary vascular resistance than inhaled NO, demonstrating that intravenous administration of lung selective organic nitrites may reach larger vessels.

#### Indications for NO donor treatment in acute pulmonary embolism

Taken together, several studies including the present thesis work (paper IV) show beneficial effects of exogenous NO in acute pulmonary embolism. Since the majority of the possibly preventable deaths (i.e. diagnosed) in acute pulmonary embolism (241) occur in the first few hours, one indication of treatment with organic nitrites could be as a life-saving treatment in hemodynamically unstable patients where it is known that the mortality is very high (25-50%) (82). Another possible indication would be in hemodynamically stable patients with right ventricular dysfunction where the mortality is significantly higher than in patients without right ventricular dysfunction The beneficial effects of thrombolysis on systemic and pulmonary (124).hemodynamics as well as right ventricular function are significant the first days, whereas one week after the pulmonary embolisation, thrombolytic treatment and anticoagulation treatment have resulted in a similar improvement (120). Since thrombolysis is associated with risk of major bleeding, it would be beneficial for these patients to be treated with anticoagulation if the right ventricular function can be preserved by the use of a pulmonary vasodilator.

# 5.5. MECHANISMS OF SELECTIVITY AND LOW TENDENCY FOR METHAEMGLOBIN FORMATION OF ORGANIC NITRITES

In the present study it was found that the relative selectivity towards the pulmonary and systemic circulation respectively of different organic nitrites varied (paper III). By use of calculated physico-chemical descriptors of the organic nitrites it was found that the relative polarity of the organic nitrite molecule determined the selectivity, i.e. the less relative polarity of the molecule the more effects in the pulmonary circulation versus the systemic circulation. Furthermore the most non-polar organic nitrites induced methaemoglobin formation. Relative polarity can be regarded as a measure of lipophilicity. It is known that several measures of compound lipophilicity correlate well with cell membrane passage (123). Therefore it may be speculated that very nonpolar organic nitrite compounds very easily passed through the cell membrane of the red blood cell and therefore came in close contact with haemoglobin, directly reacted

with haemoglobin or released the NO molecule that immediately reacted with the haemoglobin, and produced methaemoglobin (64, 130). Less non-polar compounds did not penetrate the cell membrane of the red blood cells that easily and therefore did not produce methaemoglobin. Interestingly the half-life of free NO in blood is estimated to 2 ms, due to the rapid reaction with haemoglobin to form methemoglobin, and the rate of this reaction is solely diffusion-limited (130). This explains why NO gas dissolved in saline did not have hemodynamic effects other than those that were attributed to inorganic nitrite in the solution and it also shows that NO in close contact with haemoglobin will produce methaemoglobin. Therefore the permeability through the cell membrane of the red blood cells may determine tendency to methaemoglobin formation. The same reasoning might be applied to the endothelial cell layer in the pulmonary circulation, i.e. less polar compounds penetrate the endothelial cell barrier more easily and reach the smooth muscle cells in the pulmonary arteries and also more easily release NO which is then detected in exhaled gas. More polar compounds are not cleared that much in the pulmonary circulation and a higher concentration of the compound reaches the systemic circulation and therefore produces more effects on systemic arterial blood pressure. This idea agrees with the finding that higher doses of PDNO led to more active compound reaching the systemic circulation and thereby produced systemic hypotensive effects. It is important to emphasise that these high doses were not needed to affect the pulmonary hypertension. Mechanisms which have been shown to differ between organic nitrites are differences in efficacy in methaemoglobin formation (64), rate of hydrolysis (65), rate of transnitrosylation (65) and rate of enzymatic bioactivation the lung (147). Also the half-lifes of some organic nitrites are very short. In a study of intravenous infusions of isobutyl nitrite in rats, the half-life, systematic clearance and distribution volume of this organic nitrite were determined to 1.3 min with a monoexponential decline, 10 times larger than cardiac output and 5.8 l kg<sup>-1</sup> respectively (115). An issue that relates to the potential adverse effects of organic nitrites and especially in our study where there is a surplus of un-reacted alcohol and sugar is the toxicity of the carrier media itself. The toxicity of 1,2-propanediol has been extensively studied as it is used in pharmaceutical intravenous compositions of for example vitamins and benzodiazepines (36, 245). The toxicity is considered very low with no mutagenic activity and a dose of 1 g kg<sup>-1</sup> day<sup>-1</sup> is considered safe in humans (36, 245). Therefore due to the beneficial effects of PDNO in acute pulmonary embolism and due to the absence of adverse effects including toxicity, systemic hypotension and methaemoglobin formation, a continued development of PDNO in order to reach clinical use in pulmonary hypertension could be considered.

# 5.6. FUTURE USE OF ORGANIC NITRITES IN DISEASES WITH COMPROMISED PULMONARY CIRCULATION

The effects of these new organic nitrites, especially PDNO, should be investigated in other experimental models of diseases where the pulmonary circulation is compromised. One such model is ischemia-reperfusion of the lower body after aortic clamping, thus mimicking abdominal aorta aneurysm surgery. Abdominal aorta aneurysm is quite common in the general population and is life-threatening if ruptured. Screening for abdominal aorta aneurysm reduces the mortality even though the post-operative mortality after elective surgery may be as high as 3% (83). The surgery includes aortic cross-clamping and subsequent reperfusion, which can cause multiple-organ failure including the lung in up to 25% of the cases (80). Several of the mechanisms for the lung injury are similar to acute pulmonary embolism: pulmonary microembolisation and the release of pro-inflammatory vasoactive mediators (79). Therefore treatment with organic nitrites, e.g. PDNO, could be life-saving by counteracting the lung injury and perhaps also the multiple-organ failure.

### 6. GENERAL CONCLUSIONS

- 1. Models of acute pulmonary embolism and for simultaneous investigation of endogenous and exogenous NO have been developed in the rabbit, an easily available and manageable laboratory animal.
- 2. HPLC coupled to on-line nitrite reduction has been developed and is a sensitive method for identifying and quantifying organic and inorganic nitrites. Future use of this method may include analyses of body fluids in search for endogenous organic nitrites.
- 3. Exhaled NO is increased in acute pulmonary embolism of different genesis, and part of this increase is explained by the disturbed ventilation/perfusion and probably also by mediator release.
- 4. The endogenous NO system is protective both on hemodynamic parameters and on survival in acute pulmonary embolism of different genesis, further strengthening the idea that NO is a fundamental regulator of the pulmonary and cardiovascular systems.
- 5. Organic nitrites ready for intravenous infusion can be produced by the reaction of NO gas with some compounds in aqueous solutions, containing a hydroxyl-group not in vicinity of amine or carboxyl groups.
- 6. Organic nitrites, although one chemical entity in the sense of the O-N=O bond, is not a singular pharmacological entity. The selectivity towards the pulmonary and systemic circulation of organic nitrites is dependent on the relative polarity of the molecule. Methaemoglobin formation is a serious adverse effect of some organic nitrites whereas certain organic nitrites do not induce methaemoglobinemia.
- 7. Certain organic nitrites administered intravenously have beneficial effects in acute pulmonary embolism by counteracting the pulmonary hypertension, and thus decrease the oxygen demand of the right heart without significant adverse effects such as systemic hypotension, worsening of arterial oxygenation, methemoglobin formation or tolerance development.
- 8. Organic nitrites are more than 15 times more potent on a molar basis than inorganic nitrite in respect to hemodynamic effects, and those organic nitrites which exhibit little or no methemoglobin formation are potential therapeutics in situations with compromised pulmonary circulation, such as in pulmonary embolism and in multiple-organ failure.

### 7. POPULÄRVETENSKAPLIG SAMMANFATTNING

Lungembolism, d.v.s. blodproppar i lungans blodkärl, är en vanlig sjukdom i befolkningen, med hög dödlighet (ca 15%). Sjukdomen beror vanligtvis på att en eller flera blodproppar som har bildats i benens och bäckenets vener plötsligt lossnar och förs med blodflödet via hjärtat till lungcirkulationen (lilla kretsloppet) där de fastnar. En plötslig blodtrycksstegring i lungcirkulationen uppstår, vilket är påfrestande för högra hjärthalvan. Lungans gasutbytesfunktion försämras samtidigt och det uppstår syrebrist i blodet, vilket påverkar hjärtat då det behöver syrgas för att utföra sitt arbete. Högerhjärtat kan börja svikta vilket får en allvarlig påverkan på hela kroppens blodcirkulation. Tillståndet är livshotande och läkemedelsbehandling för att lösa upp blodproppen bör snarast påbörjas. Att sänka blodtrycket i lungcirkulationen med en kärlvidgande behandling för att underlätta högerhjärtats arbetsbörda skulle kunna vara livräddande för vissa patienter. Sjukdomen är också svårdiagnosticerad och symtomen liknar många andra vanliga sjukdomar. Nya markörer som på ett tydligare sätt kan avgöra om patienten har drabbats av lungembolism skulle vara av stort värde.

Signalmolekylen kvävemonoxid (NO) verkar kärlvidgande i lungcirkulationen. Det har också föreslagits att NO är en viktig modulator för att luften i lungor på ett så effektivt sätt som möjligt ska möta blodflödet, d.v.s. optimera lungans gasutbytesfunktion. Halten NO som lungan producerar kan mätas i utandningsluften. Eftersom NO förefaller motverka de förändringar som uppstår vid lungembolism syftade det aktuella avhandlingsprojektet till att undersöka NO:s funktion vid lungembolism i experimentella djurmodeller.

Först undersöktes om halten NO i utandningsluften förändras vid lungembolism. Det visade sig att NO kraftigt steg i den akuta fasen vilket indikerar att mätning av NO i utandningsluften skulle kunna vara till hjälp när diagnosen lungembolism misstänks. Studier där halten NO mäts i utandningsluften hos människor som drabbats av lungembolism bör utföras för att undersöka om halten också hos dem stiger.

Vi fann också att den kroppsegna NO produktionen är starkt skyddande mot effekterna som inträffar vid lungembolism. Detta visar hur viktig signalmolekylen NO är för lungans funktion och indikerar att tillförsel av NO-donerande läkemedel skulle kunna vara av nytta vid denna sjukdom.

Vi utvecklade därefter nya NO-donerande läkemedel som mer specifikt verkar på lungans blodcirkulation med minimala effekter på systemcirkulationen (stora kretsloppet). Blodtrycksfall i systemcirkulationen vid lungembolism kan vara skadligt då det kan inverka negativt på blodflödet till hjärtat. Vi fann att tillförsel av sådan läkemedelskandidat vid lungembolism verkade starkt kärlvidgande på lungans blodcirkulation och därmed sänkte lungcirkulationens blodtryck och underlättade högerhjärtats arbete. Detta visar att kärlvidgande behandling vid lungembolism skulle kunna vara av stor nytta för patienten. Framtida studier syftar till att utveckla detta koncept samt att undersöka effekten av lungselektiva NO-donerande läkemedel vid andra tillstånd där lungcirkulationen är kraftigt påverkad.

### 8. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my gratitude to all the people that contributed to this work and made it possible, in particular the following people:

**Lars Gustafsson**, my main supervisor, for accepting me as a student in the lab, a beautiful mind, creativity, invaluable advice, generosity, scientific guidance and for providing a very innovative laboratory.

**Dag Linnarsson**, my co-supervisor, for support when I needed it, for effectiveness and for finding solutions.

**Per Agvald** for introducing me to the rabbit *in vivo* model and very fruitful discussions.

Past and present members of the Lars Gustafsson's group: Lydia Bennedich Kahn for amusing, demanding and productive discussions about everything during my first period in the lab; Na Guan for bringing joy and energy to the lab during my second stay and for valuable discussions; Katarina Hallén for introducing me to the organ baths and teaching me good laboratory practice (although I should have learnt more); Christofer Adding, my co-author, for rabbit *in vivo* knowledge; Bo Cederqvist, my future co-author, for hearty experiments; Christian Glaumann, my co-author in the adenosine work, for good ideas and late nights; Arvid Frostell and Gustaf Hellspong for critical questions and creativity in the lab; Victoria Grishina, Sten Friberg, Erik Alblas, Richard Frithiof, Nina Parkbring, Tesfaye Tolessa and Daniel Seifu for great company in the lab.

**Claes Frostell**, Johanna Albert, Waldemar Goździk, Kornel Ratajczak, and the research group in Wroclaw, Poland, for inspiration, important input and a valuable collaboration.

Michael Lundgren, my co-author, and Analyscentrum for solving the problem.

**Stefan Eriksson** and **Bertil Fredholm**, present and former heads of the department, and **Eva Gipperth** for giving me the opportunity to work at the department and for being very supportive in all ways.

Eric Rullman for great moments and deep discussions about science and life in general; Daniel Andersson for friendship and company; Robert Frithiof for enthusiasm and together with Mats Rundgren for accepting and introducing me to your lab and for late stays with the sheep.

Louise Bovin, Lise-Lotte Lundblad, Marie-Louise Sundin and Peter Wolf for great administration of teaching. Björn Johannesson for technical support. Micke Elm and Renee Andersson for always being service-minded. The animal staff, especially Ann Hagström, Melinda Verriere, Jenny Lindberg, Dana Galuska and Benny Gustafsson for great support and understanding; Monica Pace-Sjöberg, Ulla Lindgren, Camilla Fors Holmberg, Lena Öhman, Ulla Wester and Eva-Britt Näsström for practical and administrative support.

All former and present PhD students and postdocs at the department, and especially: **Ellinor Kenne** for support, **Pierre Rotzius** for company, **Örjan Gribbe** for showing

me the meaning of perfectionism, Lars Karlsson, Roger Kölegård, Ann-Louise Hemdahl, Einar Eriksson, Johanna Lanner, Oliver Sohnlein, Helene Rundqvist, Jessica Norrbom, Jan Aydin, Lena Norrbrand, Peter Lindholm, Åsa Konradsson, Björn Kihlström, Ebba Gregory, Josh Gregory, Eva-Karin Sällstedt, Susanna Wallman, Maléne Klintberg and Klas Linderholm.

Bo Rydqvist, Håkan Westerblad, Joseph Bruton, Lennart Lindbom, Abe Katz, Jan Lännergren, Irene Lund, Jan Näslund, Barbara Canlon, Anders Arner, Carl-Johan Sundberg, Lilian Sundberg, Camilla Svensson, Caroline Olgart Höglund, Karima Chergui, Monica Thunberg, Agneta Viberg and Azar Baharpoor and your group members for creating a good and inspiring atmosphere.

Martin Holmberg and Per Bjerndell for great help in patent issues.

Bloods: Cissi, Susanna, Ida-Maria, Sofia, Madde and Hanna for great company and friendship in the first years of medical school, although I disappeared after a few years, and especially Johan and Lasse for great moments, cars and friendship in Stureby. Sara and Thomas for company the last years. Samme, Daniel, Frida, Anders, Anna, Karin and Sandra for long-standing friendship, although we should meet more often!

The Lindgren family for sports and for the arousal of my interest for science and problem solving.

Claes, Karin, Annika and Ulrika with families for Skåne visits.

Ulf and Liliane for great support and for accepting me in the family. Sissi and Sture for bringing joy. Eva and Magnus for great company especially in Trosa.

Mormor for everything!

Mamma and Pappa for always providing tremendous support and love. My sisters Karro and Kristina for all fun we've had. Fredrik for general knowledge.

**Ida** for travels that I had not done if it wasn't for you, culture, friendship, support, understanding, true love, and a lot more. You mean everything. To be continued!

This work was financially supported by the MD/OD/PhD-program at Karolinska Institutet, the Swedish Heart-Lung Foundation, the European Space Agency, the Lars Hierta Memorial Foundation, the Fraenckel's Foundation for Medical Research, the Swedish Medical Research Council proj. nr. 07919, the Magnus Bergvalls Foundation and the Swedish National Space Board.

### 9. REFERENCES

- 1. Abman SH, Kinsella JP. Inhaled ethyl nitrite gas for persistent pulmonary hypertension in infants. Lancet 2002;360(9350):2076-7.
- 2. Abrams D, Schulze-Neick I, Magee AG. Sildenafil as a selective pulmonary vasodilator in childhood primary pulmonary hypertension. Heart 2000;84(2):E4.
- 3. Adachi H, Nguyen PH, Belardinelli R, Hunter D, Jung T, Wasserman K. Nitric oxide production during exercise in chronic heart failure. Am Heart J 1997;134(2 Pt 1):196-202.
- 4. Adding LC, Agvald P, Persson MG, Gustafsson LE. Regulation of pulmonary nitric oxide by carbon dioxide is intrinsic to the lung. Acta Physiol Scand 1999;167(2):167-74.
- 5. Adding LC, Bannenberg GL, Gustafsson LE. Gadolinium chloride inhibition of pulmonary nitric oxide production and effects on pulmonary circulation in the rabbit. Pharmacol Toxicol 1998;83(1):8-15.
- 6. Adding LC, Gustafsson LE. Physiology of exhaled nitric oxide. In: Marczin N, Kharitonov S, Yacoub MH, Barnes PJ, editors. Disease Markers in Exhaled Breath. New York: Mercel Dekker Inc; 2002. p. 29-72.
- 7. Adrie C, Monchi M, Dinh-Xuan AT, Dall'Ava-Santucci J, Dhainaut JF, Pinsky MR. Exhaled and nasal nitric oxide as a marker of pneumonia in ventilated patients. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2001;163(5):1143-9.
- 8. Afshari A, Brok J, Moller AM, Wetterslev J. Inhaled nitric oxide for acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) and acute lung injury in children and adults. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2010;7:CD002787.
- 9. Agostoni P, Bussotti M. Exhaled nitric oxide and exercise performance in heart failure. Arch Physiol Biochem 2003;111(4):293-6.
- Agusti AG, Villaverde JM, Togores B, Bosch M. Serial measurements of exhaled nitric oxide during exacerbations of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Eur Respir J 1999;14(3):523-8.
- 11. Agvald P, Adding LC, Artlich A, Persson MG, Gustafsson LE. Mechanisms of nitric oxide generation from nitroglycerin and endogenous sources during hypoxia in vivo. Br J Pharmacol 2002;135(2):373-82.
- 12. Agvald P, Adding LC, Gustafsson LE. Influence of oxygen, temperature and carbon dioxide on nitric oxide formation from nitrite as measured in expired gas from in situ perfused rabbit lungs. Vascul Pharmacol 2005;43(6):441-8.
- 13. Agvald P, Adding LC, Gustafsson LE, Persson MG. Nitric oxide generation, tachyphylaxis and cross-tachyphylaxis from nitrovasodilators in vivo. Eur J Pharmacol 1999;385(2-3):137-45.
- 14. Agvald P, Hammar L, Gustafsson LE. Nitroglycerin-patch induced tolerance is associated with reduced ability of nitroglycerin to increase exhaled nitric oxide. Vascul Pharmacol 2005;43(6):449-57.
- 15. Akerboom TP, Ji Y, Wagner G, Sies H. Subunit specificity and organ distribution of glutathione transferase-catalysed S-nitrosoglutathione formation from alkyl nitrites in the rat. Biochem Pharmacol 1997;53(1):117-20.
- 16. Alving K, Weitzberg E, Lundberg JM. Increased amount of nitric oxide in exhaled air of asthmatics. Eur Respir J 1993;6(9):1368-70.
- 17. Anderson FA, Jr., Spencer FA. Risk factors for venous thromboembolism. Circulation 2003;107(23 Suppl 1):I9-16.
- 18. Arnold WP, Mittal CK, Katsuki S, Murad F. Nitric oxide activates guanylate cyclase and increases guanosine 3':5'-cyclic monophosphate levels in various tissue preparations. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1977;74(8):3203-7.
- 19. Asano K, Chee CB, Gaston B, Lilly CM, Gerard C, Drazen JM, et al. Constitutive and inducible nitric oxide synthase gene expression, regulation, and activity in human lung epithelial cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1994;91(21):10089-93.

- 20. Baraldi E, Dario C, Ongaro R, Scollo M, Azzolin NM, Panza N, et al. Exhaled nitric oxide concentrations during treatment of wheezing exacerbation in infants and young children. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1999;159(4 Pt 1):1284-8.
- 21. Barnes PJ, Dweik RA, Gelb AF, Gibson PG, George SC, Grasemann H, et al. Exhaled nitric oxide in pulmonary diseases: a comprehensive review. Chest 2010;138(3):682-92.
- 22. Battistini B. Modulation and roles of the endothelins in the pathophysiology of pulmonary embolism. Can J Physiol Pharmacol 2003;81(6):555-69.
- 23. Bauer JA, Nolan T, Fung HL. Vascular and hemodynamic differences between organic nitrates and nitrites. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 1997;280(1):326-31.
- 24. Belvisi MG, Stretton CD, Yacoub M, Barnes PJ. Nitric oxide is the endogenous neurotransmitter of bronchodilator nerves in humans. Eur J Pharmacol 1992;210(2):221-2.
- 25. Bemis CE, Serur JR, Borkenhagen D, Sonnenblick EH, Urschel CW. Influence of right ventricular filling pressure on left ventricular pressure and dimension. Circ Res 1974;34(4):498-504.
- 26. Berg JT, Deem S, Kerr ME, Swenson ER. Hemoglobin and red blood cells alter the response of expired nitric oxide to mechanical forces. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 2000;279(6):H2947-53.
- 27. Bottiger BW, Motsch J, Dorsam J, Mieck U, Gries A, Weimann J, et al. Inhaled nitric oxide selectively decreases pulmonary artery pressure and pulmonary vascular resistance following acute massive pulmonary microembolism in piglets. Chest 1996;110(4):1041-7.
- 28. Brofman BL. Experimental unilateral pulmonary artery occlusion in humans. Circ Res 1954;2(3):285-6.
- 29. Brogan TV, Hedges RG, McKinney S, Robertson HT, Hlastala MP, Swenson ER. Pulmonary NO synthase inhibition and inspired CO2: effects on V'/Q' and pulmonary blood flow distribution. Eur Respir J 2000;16(2):288-95.
- 30. Brunton TL. On the use of nitrite of amyl in angina pectoris. Lancet 1867;2:97-8.
- 31. Burki NK. The dead space to tidal volume ratio in the diagnosis of pulmonary embolism. Am Rev Respir Dis 1986;133(4):679-85.
- 32. Capelozzi MA, Leick-Maldonado EA, Parra ER, Martins MA, Tiberio IF, Capelozzi VL. Morphological and functional determinants of fluoxetine (Prozac)-induced pulmonary disease in an experimental model. Respir Physiol Neurobiol 2007;156(2):171-8.
- Carlin RE, Ferrario L, Boyd JT, Camporesi EM, McGraw DJ, Hakim TS. Determinants of nitric oxide in exhaled gas in the isolated rabbit lung. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1997;155(3):922-7.
- 34. Cecconi M, Johnston E, Rhodes A. What role does the right side of the heart play in circulation? Crit Care 2006;10 Suppl 3:S5.
- 35. Cederqvist B, Persson MG, Gustafsson LE. Direct demonstration of NO formation in vivo from organic nitrites and nitrates, and correlation to effects on blood pressure and to in vitro effects. Biochem Pharmacol 1994;47(6):1047-53.
- 36. CERHR. NTP-CERHR Expert Panel report on the reproductive and developmental toxicity of propylene glycol. Reprod Toxicol 2004;18(4):533-79.
- 37. Chen Z, Foster MW, Zhang J, Mao L, Rockman HA, Kawamoto T, et al. An essential role for mitochondrial aldehyde dehydrogenase in nitroglycerin bioactivation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2005;102(34):12159-64.
- Chen Z, Zhang J, Stamler JS. Identification of the enzymatic mechanism of nitroglycerin bioactivation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2002;99(12):8306-11.
- 39. Chuang IC, Dong HP, Yang RC, Wang TH, Tsai JH, Yang PH, et al. Effect of carbon dioxide on pulmonary vascular tone at various pulmonary arterial pressure levels induced by endothelin-1. Lung;188(3):199-207.
- 40. Chung T, Connor D, Joseph J, Emmett L, Mansberg R, Peters M, et al. Platelet activation in acute pulmonary embolism. J Thromb Haemost 2007;5(5):918-24.

- 41. Clark RH, Kueser TJ, Walker MW, Southgate WM, Huckaby JL, Perez JA, et al. Lowdose nitric oxide therapy for persistent pulmonary hypertension of the newborn. Clinical Inhaled Nitric Oxide Research Group. N Engl J Med 2000;342(7):469-74.
- 42. Colp CR, Williams MH, Jr. Pulmonary function following pulmonary embolization. Am Rev Respir Dis 1962;85:799-807.
- 43. Comroe JH, Jr., Van Lingen B, Stroud RC, Roncoroni A. Reflex and direct cardiopulmonary effects of 5-OH-tryptamine (serotonin); their possible role in pulmonary embolism and coronary thrombosis. Am J Physiol 1953;173(3):379-86.
- 44. Corbin JD, Francis SH. Cyclic GMP phosphodiesterase-5: target of sildenafil. J Biol Chem 1999;274(20):13729-32.
- 45. Cosby K, Partovi KS, Crawford JH, Patel RP, Reiter CD, Martyr S, et al. Nitrite reduction to nitric oxide by deoxyhemoglobin vasodilates the human circulation. Nat Med 2003;9(12):1498-505.
- 46. Cremona G, Higenbottam T, Takao M, Hall L, Bower EA. Exhaled nitric oxide in isolated pig lungs. J Appl Physiol 1995;78(1):59-63.
- 47. D'Alonzo GE, Bower JS, DeHart P, Dantzker DR. The mechanisms of abnormal gas exchange in acute massive pulmonary embolism. Am Rev Respir Dis 1983;128(1):170-2.
- 48. Da J, Chen L, Hedenstierna G. Nitric oxide up-regulates the glucocorticoid receptor and blunts the inflammatory reaction in porcine endotoxin sepsis. Crit Care Med 2007;35(1):26-32.
- 49. Dalen JE. Pulmonary embolism: what have we learned since Virchow? Natural history, pathophysiology, and diagnosis. Chest 2002;122(4):1440-56.
- 50. Dantzker DR, Bower JS. Alterations in gas exchange following pulmonary thromboembolism. Chest 1982;81(4):495-501.
- 51. Deem S, McKinney S, Polissar NL, Hedges RG, Swenson ER. Hemodilution during venous gas embolization improves gas exchange, without altering V(A)/Q or pulmonary blood flow distributions. Anesthesiology 1999;91(6):1861-72.
- 52. Delcroix M, Melot C, Lejeune P, Leeman M, Naeije R. Effects of vasodilators on gas exchange in acute canine embolic pulmonary hypertension. Anesthesiology 1990;72(1):77-84.
- 53. Delcroix M, Melot C, Vachiery JL, Lejeune P, Leeman M, Vanderhoeft P, et al. Effects of embolus size on hemodynamics and gas exchange in canine embolic pulmonary hypertension. J Appl Physiol 1990;69(6):2254-61.
- 54. Delcroix M, Melot C, Vanderhoeft P, Naeije R. Embolus size affects gas exchange in canine autologous blood clot pulmonary embolism. J Appl Physiol 1993;74(3):1140-8.
- 55. Dent G, Magnussen H, Rabe KF. Cyclic nucleotide phosphodiesterases in the human lung. Lung 1994;172(3):129-46.
- 56. Di Rosa M, Radomski M, Carnuccio R, Moncada S. Glucocorticoids inhibit the induction of nitric oxide synthase in macrophages. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1990;172(3):1246-52.
- 57. Dias-Junior CA, Gladwin MT, Tanus-Santos JE. Low-dose intravenous nitrite improves hemodynamics in a canine model of acute pulmonary thromboembolism. Free Radic Biol Med 2006;41(12):1764-70.
- 58. Dias-Junior CA, Montenegro MF, Florencio BC, Tanus-Santos JE. Sildenafil improves the beneficial haemodynamic effects of intravenous nitrite infusion during acute pulmonary embolism. Basic Clin Pharmacol Toxicol 2008;103(4):374-9.
- 59. Dias-Junior CA, Neto-Neves EM, Montenegro MF, Tanus-Santos JE. Hemodynamic effects of inducible nitric oxide synthase inhibition combined with sildenafil during acute pulmonary embolism. Nitric Oxide 2010.
- 60. Dias-Junior CA, Sertorio JT, Tanus-Santos JE. Aminoguanidine produces beneficial haemodynamic effects in a canine model of acute pulmonary thromboembolism. Acta Physiol (Oxf) 2007;191(3):189-96.

- 61. Dias-Junior CA, Tanus-Santos JE. Hemodynamic effects of sildenafil interaction with a nitric oxide donor compound in a dog model of acute pulmonary embolism. Life Sci 2006;79(5):469-74.
- 62. Dias-Junior CA, Vieira TF, Moreno H, Jr., Evora PR, Tanus-Santos JE. Sildenafil selectively inhibits acute pulmonary embolism-induced pulmonary hypertension. Pulm Pharmacol Ther 2005;18(3):181-6.
- 63. Doel JJ, Godber BL, Goult TA, Eisenthal R, Harrison R. Reduction of organic nitrites to nitric oxide catalyzed by xanthine oxidase: possible role in metabolism of nitrovasodilators. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2000;270(3):880-5.
- 64. Doyle MP, Pickering RA, da Conceicao J. Structural effects in alkyl nitrite oxidation of human hemoglobin. J Biol Chem 1984;259(1):80-7.
- 65. Doyle MP, Terpstra JW, Pickering RA, LePoire DM. Hydrolysis, Nitrosyl Exchange, and Synthesis of Alkyl Nitrites. J. Org. Chem. 1983;48(20):3379-3382.
- 66. Dupuy PM, Shore SA, Drazen JM, Frostell C, Hill WA, Zapol WM. Bronchodilator action of inhaled nitric oxide in guinea pigs. J Clin Invest 1992;90(2):421-8.
- 67. Dweik RA, Laskowski D, Abu-Soud HM, Kaneko F, Hutte R, Stuehr DJ, et al. Nitric oxide synthesis in the lung. Regulation by oxygen through a kinetic mechanism. J Clin Invest 1998;101(3):660-6.
- 68. Elliott CG. Pulmonary physiology during pulmonary embolism. Chest 1992;101(4 Suppl):163S-171S.
- 69. Emerson M, Momi S, Paul W, Alberti PF, Page C, Gresele P. Endogenous nitric oxide acts as a natural antithrombotic agent in vivo by inhibiting platelet aggregation in the pulmonary vasculature. Thromb Haemost 1999;81(6):961-6.
- 70. Feigin DS, Bookstein JJ, Alazraki NP. The effect of vasospasm on perfusion radionuclide imaging in experimental pulmonary embolism. Invest Radiol 1983;18(5):463-9.
- 71. Fernandez-Mondejar E, Hambraeus-Jonzon K, Roneus A, Hedenstierna G. Nitric oxide increases dramatically in air exhaled from lung regions with occluded vessels. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand 2003;47(3):312-8.
- 72. Fineman JR, Wong J, Mikhailov T, Vanderford PA, Jerome HE, Soifer SJ. Altered endothelial function in lambs with pulmonary hypertension and acute lung injury. Pediatr Pulmonol 1999;27(3):147-56.
- 73. Francis SH, Turko IV, Corbin JD. Cyclic nucleotide phosphodiesterases: relating structure and function. Prog Nucleic Acid Res Mol Biol 2001;65:1-52.
- Frostell C, Fratacci MD, Wain JC, Jones R, Zapol WM. Inhaled nitric oxide. A selective pulmonary vasodilator reversing hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction. Circulation 1991;83(6):2038-47.
- 75. Fujii Y, Magder S, Cernacek P, Goldberg P, Guo Y, Hussain SN. Endothelin receptor blockade attenuates lipopolysaccharide-induced pulmonary nitric oxide production. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2000;161(3 Pt 1):982-9.
- 76. Furchgott RF, Zawadzki JV. The obligatory role of endothelial cells in the relaxation of arterial smooth muscle by acetylcholine. Nature 1980;288(5789):373-6.
- 77. Gao Y. The multiple actions of NO. Pflugers Arch 2010;459(6):829-39.
- Gaston B, Kobzik L, Stamler JS. Distribution of nitric oxide synthases in the lung. In: Zapol WM, Bloch KD, editors. Nitric oxide in the lung. New York: Marcel Dekker, Inc.; 1997. p. 75-86.
- 79. Gelman S. The pathophysiology of aortic cross-clamping and unclamping. Anesthesiology 1995;82(4):1026-60.
- 80. Golden MA, Donaldson MC, Whittemore AD, Mannick JA. Evolving experience with thoracoabdominal aortic aneurysm repair at a single institution. J Vasc Surg 1991;13(6):792-6; discussion 796-7.
- 81. Goldhaber SZ, Elliott CG. Acute pulmonary embolism: part I: epidemiology, pathophysiology, and diagnosis. Circulation 2003;108(22):2726-9.

- Goldhaber SZ, Visani L, De Rosa M. Acute pulmonary embolism: clinical outcomes in the International Cooperative Pulmonary Embolism Registry (ICOPER). Lancet 1999;353(9162):1386-9.
- 83. Greenhalgh RM. National screening programme for aortic aneurysm. Bmj 2004;328(7448):1087-8.
- 84. Gries A, Bottiger BW, Dorsam J, Bauer H, Weimann J, Bode C, et al. Inhaled nitric oxide inhibits platelet aggregation after pulmonary embolism in pigs. Anesthesiology 1997;86(2):387-93.
- 85. Grimminger F, Spriestersbach R, Weissmann N, Walmrath D, Seeger W. Nitric oxide generation and hypoxic vasoconstriction in buffer-perfused rabbit lungs. J Appl Physiol 1995;78(4):1509-15.
- 86. Grossi L, Strazzari S. A New Synthesis of Alkyl Nitrites: The Reaction of Alkyl Alcohols with Nitric Oxide in Organic Solvents. J Org Chem 1999;64(22):8076-8079.
- 87. Gurewich V, Thomas D, Stein M, Wessler S. Bronchoconstriction in the presence of pulmonary embolism. Circulation 1963;27:339-45.
- 88. Gustafsson LE, Leone AM, Persson MG, Wiklund NP, Moncada S. Endogenous nitric oxide is present in the exhaled air of rabbits, guinea pigs and humans. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1991;181(2):852-7.
- Hallen K, Gustafsson LE, Wiklund NP. Nerve-induced release of nitric oxide from the rabbit corpus cavernosum is modulated by cyclic guanosine 3',5'-monophosphate. Neuroscience 2005;133(1):169-74.
- 90. Hallen K, Olgart C, Gustafsson LE, Wiklund NP. Modulation of neuronal nitric oxide release by soluble guanylyl cyclase in guinea pig colon. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2001;280(4):1130-4.
- 91. Halmagyi DF, Starzecki B, Horner GJ. Humoral Transmission Of Cardiorespiratory Changes In Experimental Lung Embolism. Circ Res 1964;14:546-54.
- Hemmingsson T, Linnarsson D, Gambert R. Novel hand-held device for exhaled nitric oxide-analysis in research and clinical applications. J Clin Monit Comput 2004;18(5-6):379-87.
- Hill BG, Dranka BP, Bailey SM, Lancaster JR, Jr., Darley-Usmar VM. What part of NO don't you understand? Some answers to the cardinal questions in nitric oxide biology. J Biol Chem 2010;285(26):19699-704.
- 94. Hlastala MP, Robertson HT, Ross BK. Gas exchange abnormalities produced by venous gas emboli. Respir Physiol 1979;36(1):1-17.
- 95. Hubloue I, Biarent D, Abdel Kafi S, Bejjani G, Kerbaul F, Naeije R, et al. Endogenous endothelins and nitric oxide in hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction. Eur Respir J 2003;21(1):19-24.
- 96. Huet Y, Brun-Buisson C, Lemaire F, Teisseire B, Lhoste F, Rapin M. Cardiopulmonary effects of ketanserin infusion in human pulmonary embolism. Am Rev Respir Dis 1987;135(1):114-7.
- Hunault CC, van Velzen AG, Sips AJ, Schothorst RC, Meulenbelt J. Bioavailability of sodium nitrite from an aqueous solution in healthy adults. Toxicol Lett 2009;190(1):48-53.
- 98. Husain M, Adrie C, Ichinose F, Kavosi M, Zapol WM. Exhaled nitric oxide as a marker for organic nitrate tolerance. Circulation 1994;89(6):2498-502.
- 99. Huval WV, Mathieson MA, Stemp LI, Dunham BM, Jones AG, Shepro D, et al. Therapeutic benefits of 5-hydroxytryptamine inhibition following pulmonary embolism. Ann Surg 1983;197(2):220-5.
- Ide H, Nakano H, Ogasa T, Osanai S, Kikuchi K, Iwamoto J. Regulation of pulmonary circulation by alveolar oxygen tension via airway nitric oxide. J Appl Physiol 1999;87(5):1629-36.
- Ignarro LJ, Buga GM, Wood KS, Byrns RE, Chaudhuri G. Endothelium-derived relaxing factor produced and released from artery and vein is nitric oxide. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1987;84(24):9265-9.

- 102. Itti E, Nguyen S, Robin F, Desarnaud S, Rosso J, Harf A, et al. Distribution of ventilation/perfusion ratios in pulmonary embolism: an adjunct to the interpretation of ventilation/perfusion lung scans. J Nucl Med 2002;43(12):1596-602.
- 103. Iversen HH, Wiklund NP, Gustafsson LE. Nitric oxide-like activity in guinea pig colon as determined by effector responses, bioassay and chemiluminescence analysis. Acta Physiol Scand 1994;152(3):315-22.
- 104. Jardin F, Dubourg O, Gueret P, Delorme G, Bourdarias JP. Quantitative twodimensional echocardiography in massive pulmonary embolism: emphasis on ventricular interdependence and leftward septal displacement. J Am Coll Cardiol 1987;10(6):1201-6.
- 105. Ji Y, Akerboom TP, Sies H. Microsomal formation of S-nitrosoglutathione from organic nitrites: possible role of membrane-bound glutathione transferase. Biochem J 1996;313 (Pt 2):377-80.
- 106. Jobgen WS, Jobgen SC, Li H, Meininger CJ, Wu G. Analysis of nitrite and nitrate in biological samples using high-performance liquid chromatography. J Chromatogr B Analyt Technol Biomed Life Sci 2007;851(1-2):71-82.
- 107. Jorens PG, Van Overveld FJ, Bult H, Vermeire PA, Herman AG. L-arginine-dependent production of nitrogen oxides by rat pulmonary macrophages. Eur J Pharmacol 1991;200(2-3):205-9.
- 108. Josephson S. Pulmonary air embolization in the dog. II. Evidence and location of pulmonary vasoconstriction. Scand J Clin Lab Invest 1970;26(2):113-23.
- Kawahara Y, Yamanishi J, Fukuzaki H. Inhibitory action of guanosine 3',5'monophosphate on thrombin-induced calcium mobilization in human platelets. Thromb Res 1984;33(2):203-9.
- 110. Kearon C. Natural history of venous thromboembolism. Circulation 2003;107(23 Suppl 1):I22-30.
- 111. Kharitonov SA, Chung KF, Evans D, O'Connor BJ, Barnes PJ. Increased exhaled nitric oxide in asthma is mainly derived from the lower respiratory tract. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1996;153(6 Pt 1):1773-80.
- 112. Kharitonov SA, Wells AU, O'Connor BJ, Cole PJ, Hansell DM, Logan-Sinclair RB, et al. Elevated levels of exhaled nitric oxide in bronchiectasis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1995;151(6):1889-93.
- Kharitonov SA, Yates D, Robbins RA, Logan-Sinclair R, Shinebourne EA, Barnes PJ. Increased nitric oxide in exhaled air of asthmatic patients. Lancet 1994;343(8890):133-5.
- 114. Kharitonov SA, Yates DH, Barnes PJ. Inhaled glucocorticoids decrease nitric oxide in exhaled air of asthmatic patients. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1996;153(1):454-7.
- 115. Kielbasa W, Fung HL. Pharmacokinetics of a model organic nitrite inhalant and its alcohol metabolite in rats. Drug Metab Dispos 2000;28(4):386-91.
- 116. Kleppisch T, Feil R. cGMP signalling in the mammalian brain: role in synaptic plasticity and behaviour. Handb Exp Pharmacol 2009(191):549-79.
- 117. Kobzik L, Bredt DS, Lowenstein CJ, Drazen J, Gaston B, Sugarbaker D, et al. Nitric oxide synthase in human and rat lung: immunocytochemical and histochemical localization. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 1993;9(4):371-7.
- 118. Kojda G, Kottenberg K, Nix P, Schluter KD, Piper HM, Noack E. Low increase in cGMP induced by organic nitrates and nitrovasodilators improves contractile response of rat ventricular myocytes. Circ Res 1996;78(1):91-101.
- 119. Konstantinides S. Pulmonary embolism: impact of right ventricular dysfunction. Curr Opin Cardiol 2005;20(6):496-501.
- Konstantinides S, Tiede N, Geibel A, Olschewski M, Just H, Kasper W. Comparison of alteplase versus heparin for resolution of major pulmonary embolism. Am J Cardiol 1998;82(8):966-70.
- 121. Kooter AJ, Ijzerman RG, Kamp O, Boonstra AB, Smulders YM. No effect of epoprostenol on right ventricular diameter in patients with acute pulmonary embolism: a randomized controlled trial. BMC Pulm Med 2010;10:18.

- 122. Kowaluk EA, Fung HL. Vascular nitric oxide-generating activities for organic nitrites and organic nitrates are distinct. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 1991;259(2):519-25.
- Kramer SD. Absorption prediction from physicochemical parameters. Pharm Sci Technolo Today 1999;2(9):373-380.
- 124. Kucher N, Goldhaber SZ. Risk stratification of acute pulmonary embolism. Semin Thromb Hemost 2006;32(8):838-47.
- 125. Lankeit M, Konstantinides S. Thrombolysis for hemodynamically stable patients with pulmonary embolism: still searching for the intermediate-risk group. Thromb Res 2009;124(6):647-8.
- 126. Lankeit M, Konstantinides S. Thrombolysis for pulmonary embolism: Past, present and future. Thromb Haemost 2010;103(5):877-83.
- 127. Lavon O, Bentur Y. Does amyl nitrite have a role in the management of pre-hospital mass casualty cyanide poisoning? Clin Toxicol (Phila) 2010;48(6):477-84.
- 128. Le Gal G, Righini M, Roy PM, Sanchez O, Aujesky D, Bounameaux H, et al. Prediction of pulmonary embolism in the emergency department: the revised Geneva score. Ann Intern Med 2006;144(3):165-71.
- 129. Lee JH, Kim S, Park BK, Kim WS, Kim DS, Kim WD, et al. The effect of a combination of inhaled nitric oxide and an endothelinA-receptor antagonist on hemodynamic dysfunction in experimental acute pulmonary thromboembolism. Lung 2005;183(2):139-49.
- Liu X, Miller MJ, Joshi MS, Sadowska-Krowicka H, Clark DA, Lancaster JR, Jr. Diffusion-limited reaction of free nitric oxide with erythrocytes. J Biol Chem 1998;273(30):18709-13.
- 131. Lumb A. Nunn's applied respiratory physiology. 5th ed: Elsevier Science Limited; 2003.
- 132. Lundberg JO, Weitzberg E. NO-synthase independent NO generation in mammals. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2010;396(1):39-45.
- 133. MacLean MR, Herve P, Eddahibi S, Adnot S. 5-hydroxytryptamine and the pulmonary circulation: receptors, transporters and relevance to pulmonary arterial hypertension. Br J Pharmacol 2000;131(2):161-8.
- 134. Malmström RE, Törnberg DC, Settergren G, Liska J, Angdin M, Lundberg JO, et al. Endogenous nitric oxide release by vasoactive drugs monitored in exhaled air. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2003;168(1):114-20.
- 135. Marczin N, Riedel B, Royston D, Yacoub M. Intravenous nitrate vasodilators and exhaled nitric oxide. Lancet 1997;349(9067):1742.
- Martinez RR, Setty S, Zong P, Tune JD, Downey HF. Nitric oxide contributes to right coronary vasodilation during systemic hypoxia. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 2005;288(3):H1139-46.
- Matsushita K, Morrell CN, Cambien B, Yang SX, Yamakuchi M, Bao C, et al. Nitric oxide regulates exocytosis by S-nitrosylation of N-ethylmaleimide-sensitive factor. Cell 2003;115(2):139-50.
- 138. May GR, Crook P, Moore PK, Page CP. The role of nitric oxide as an endogenous regulator of platelet and neutrophil activation within the pulmonary circulation of the rabbit. Br J Pharmacol 1991;102(3):759-63.
- 139. Mayer B, Beretta M. The enigma of nitroglycerin bioactivation and nitrate tolerance: news, views and troubles. Br J Pharmacol 2008;155(2):170-84.
- 140. McIntyre KM, Sasahara AA. Hemodynamic alterations related to extent of lung scan perfusion defect in pulmonary embolism. J Nucl Med 1971;12(4):166-70.
- 141. McIntyre KM, Sasahara AA. The hemodynamic response to pulmonary embolism in patients without prior cardiopulmonary disease. Am J Cardiol 1971;28(3):288-94.
- 142. McIntyre KM, Sasahara AA. Hemodynamic and ventricular responses to pulmonary embolism. Prog Cardiovasc Dis 1974;17(3):175-90.
- 143. McLean RF, Prielipp RC, Rosenthal MH, Pearl RG. Vasodilator therapy in microembolic porcine pulmonary hypertension. Anesth Analg 1990;71(1):35-41.
- 144. McMahon TJ, Hood JS, Nossaman BD, Kadowitz PJ. Analysis of responses to serotonin in the pulmonary vascular bed of the cat. J Appl Physiol 1993;75(1):93-102.

- 145. Mellion BT, Ignarro LJ, Ohlstein EH, Pontecorvo EG, Hyman AL, Kadowitz PJ. Evidence for the inhibitory role of guanosine 3', 5'-monophosphate in ADP-induced human platelet aggregation in the presence of nitric oxide and related vasodilators. Blood 1981;57(5):946-55.
- 146. Melot C, Vermeulen F, Maggiorini M, Gilbert E, Naeije R. Site of pulmonary vasodilation by inhaled nitric oxide in microembolic lung injury. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1997;156(1):75-85.
- 147. Meyer DJ, Kramer H, Ketterer B. Human glutathione transferase catalysis of the formation of S-nitrosoglutathione from organic nitrites plus glutathione. FEBS Lett 1994;351(3):427-8.
- Michel T, Vanhoutte PM. Cellular signaling and NO production. Pflugers Arch 2010;459(6):807-16.
- 149. Miller MR, Megson IL. Recent developments in nitric oxide donor drugs. Br J Pharmacol 2007;151(3):305-21.
- 150. Miller RL, Das S, Anandarangam T, Leibowitz DW, Alderson PO, Thomashow B, et al. Association between right ventricular function and perfusion abnormalities in hemodynamically stable patients with acute pulmonary embolism. Chest 1998;113(3):665-70.
- 151. Miniati M, Prediletto R, Formichi B, Marini C, Di Ricco G, Tonelli L, et al. Accuracy of clinical assessment in the diagnosis of pulmonary embolism. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1999;159(3):864-71.
- 152. Miyahara T, Koizumi T, Kubo K, Hanaoka M, Kaneki T, Yamamoto H, et al. Endothelin receptor blockade attenuates air embolization-induced pulmonary hypertension in sheep. Eur J Pharmacol 1999;385(2-3):163-9.
- Moodley YP, Chetty R, Lalloo UG. Nitric oxide levels in exhaled air and inducible nitric oxide synthase immunolocalization in pulmonary sarcoidosis. Eur Respir J 1999;14(4):822-7.
- 154. Moody JM, Jr., Bailey SR, Rubal BJ. Subtle features of the hemodynamic response to amyl nitrite inhalation: new aspects of an old tool. Clin Cardiol 1993;16(4):331-8.
- 155. Morrell CN, Matsushita K, Chiles K, Scharpf RB, Yamakuchi M, Mason RJ, et al. Regulation of platelet granule exocytosis by S-nitrosylation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2005;102(10):3782-7.
- 156. Moya MP, Gow AJ, Califf RM, Goldberg RN, Stamler JS. Inhaled ethyl nitrite gas for persistent pulmonary hypertension of the newborn. Lancet 2002;360(9327):141-3.
- 157. Moya MP, Gow AJ, McMahon TJ, Toone EJ, Cheifetz IM, Goldberg RN, et al. Snitrosothiol repletion by an inhaled gas regulates pulmonary function. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2001;98(10):5792-7.
- 158. Muehlschlegel JD, Lobato EB, Kirby DS, Arnaoutakis G, Sidi A. Inhaled amyl nitrite effectively reverses acute catastrophic thromboxane-mediated pulmonary hypertension in pigs. Ann Card Anaesth 2007;10(2):113-20.
- 159. Murad F, Mittal CK, Arnold WP, Katsuki S, Kimura H. Guanylate cyclase: activation by azide, nitro compounds, nitric oxide, and hydroxyl radical and inhibition by hemoglobin and myoglobin. Adv Cyclic Nucleotide Res 1978;9:145-58.
- Murray IP, Mikhail MS, Banner MJ, Modell JH. Pulmonary embolism: high-frequency jet ventilation offers advantages over conventional mechanical ventilation. Crit Care Med 1987;15(2):114-7.
- Murrell W. Nitro-glycerine as a remedy for angina pectoris. Lancet 1879;113:80-1, 113-5, 151-152, 225-227.
- 162. Naseem KM, Riba R. Unresolved roles of platelet nitric oxide synthase. J Thromb Haemost 2008;6(1):10-9.
- 163. Nijkamp FP, van der Linde HJ, Folkerts G. Nitric oxide synthesis inhibitors induce airway hyperresponsiveness in the guinea pig in vivo and in vitro. Role of the epithelium. Am Rev Respir Dis 1993;148(3):727-34.
- Nilsson BO. Biological effects of aminoguanidine: an update. Inflamm Res 1999;48(10):509-15.

- 165. Nilsson KF, Grishina VA, Glaumann C, Gustafsson LE. Estimation of endogenous adenosine activity at adenosine receptors in guinea-pig ileum using a new pharmacological method. Acta Physiol (Oxf) 2010;199(2):231-41.
- 166. Nossaman VE, Nossaman BD, Kadowitz PJ. Nitrates and nitrites in the treatment of ischemic cardiac disease. Cardiol Rev 2010;18(4):190-7.
- 167. Noyes WA. n-butyl nitrite. Organic Syntheses, Coll. 1943;2:108-9.
- Pabalan MJ, Nayak SP, Ryan RM, Kumar VH, Lakshminrusimha S. Methemoglobin to cumulative nitric oxide ratio and response to inhaled nitric oxide in PPHN. J Perinatol 2009;29(10):698-701.
- 169. Palmer RM, Ferrige AG, Moncada S. Nitric oxide release accounts for the biological activity of endothelium-derived relaxing factor. Nature 1987;327(6122):524-6.
- 170. Paredi P, Kharitonov SA, Loukides S, Pantelidis P, du Bois RM, Barnes PJ. Exhaled nitric oxide is increased in active fibrosing alveolitis. Chest 1999;115(5):1352-6.
- 171. Paulus WJ, Bronzwaer JG. Nitric oxide's role in the heart: control of beating or breathing? Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 2004;287(1):H8-13.
- 172. Pechkovsky DV, Zissel G, Goldmann T, Einhaus M, Taube C, Magnussen H, et al. Pattern of NOS2 and NOS3 mRNA expression in human A549 cells and primary cultured AEC II. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 2002;282(4):L684-92.
- 173. Persson MG, Agvald P, Gustafsson LE. Detection of nitric oxide in exhaled air during administration of nitroglycerin in vivo. Br J Pharmacol 1994;111(3):825-8.
- 174. Persson MG, Friberg SG, Hedqvist P, Gustafsson LE. Endogenous nitric oxide counteracts antigen-induced bronchoconstriction. Eur J Pharmacol 1993;249(3):R7-8.
- 175. Persson MG, Gustafsson LE. Allergen-induced airway obstruction in guinea-pigs is associated with changes in nitric oxide levels in exhaled air. Acta Physiol Scand 1993;149(4):461-6.
- 176. Persson MG, Gustafsson LE, Wiklund NP, Hedqvist P, Moncada S. Endogenous nitric oxide as a modulator of rabbit skeletal muscle microcirculation in vivo. Br J Pharmacol 1990;100(3):463-6.
- 177. Persson MG, Gustafsson LE, Wiklund NP, Moncada S, Hedqvist P. Endogenous nitric oxide as a probable modulator of pulmonary circulation and hypoxic pressor response in vivo. Acta Physiol Scand 1990;140(4):449-57.
- 178. Persson MG, Midtvedt T, Leone AM, Gustafsson LE. Ca(2+)-dependent and Ca(2+)independent exhaled nitric oxide, presence in germ-free animals, and inhibition by arginine analogues. Eur J Pharmacol 1994;264(1):13-20.
- 179. Persson MG, Wiklund NP, Gustafsson LE. Endogenous nitric oxide in single exhalations and the change during exercise. Am Rev Respir Dis 1993;148(5):1210-4.
- 180. Persson MG, Zetterstrom O, Agrenius V, Ihre E, Gustafsson LE. Single-breath nitric oxide measurements in asthmatic patients and smokers. Lancet 1994;343(8890):146-7.
- Pison U, Lopez FA, Heidelmeyer CF, Rossaint R, Falke KJ. Inhaled nitric oxide reverses hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction without impairing gas exchange. J Appl Physiol 1993;74(3):1287-92.
- Prasad S, Wilkinson J, Gatzoulis MA. Sildenafil in primary pulmonary hypertension. N Engl J Med 2000;343(18):1342.
- 183. Priebe HJ. Efficacy of vasodilator therapy in canine model of acute pulmonary hypertension. Am J Physiol 1988;255(5 Pt 2):H1232-9.
- 184. Quyyumi AA, Dakak N, Andrews NP, Husain S, Arora S, Gilligan DM, et al. Nitric oxide activity in the human coronary circulation. Impact of risk factors for coronary atherosclerosis. J Clin Invest 1995;95(4):1747-55.
- Quyyumi AA, Dakak N, Mulcahy D, Andrews NP, Husain S, Panza JA, et al. Nitric oxide activity in the atherosclerotic human coronary circulation. J Am Coll Cardiol 1997;29(2):308-17.
- 186. Rabe KF, Tenor H, Dent G, Schudt C, Nakashima M, Magnussen H. Identification of PDE isozymes in human pulmonary artery and effect of selective PDE inhibitors. Am J Physiol 1994;266(5 Pt 1):L536-43.

- 187. Radomski MW, Palmer RM, Moncada S. Characterization of the L-arginine:nitric oxide pathway in human platelets. Br J Pharmacol 1990;101(2):325-8.
- 188. Reeves WC, Demers LM, Wood MA, Skarlatos S, Copenhaver G, Whitesell L, et al. The release of thromboxane A2 and prostacyclin following experimental acute pulmonary embolism. Prostaglandins Leukot Med 1983;11(1):1-10.
- 189. Ricciardolo FL, Sterk PJ, Gaston B, Folkerts G. Nitric oxide in health and disease of the respiratory system. Physiol Rev 2004;84(3):731-65.
- 190. Rimeika D, Nyren S, Wiklund NP, Koskela LR, Torring A, Gustafsson LE, et al. Regulation of regional lung perfusion by nitric oxide. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2004;170(4):450-5.
- 191. Roos CM, Rich GF, Uncles DR, Daugherty MO, Frank DU. Sites of vasodilation by inhaled nitric oxide vs. sodium nitroprusside in endothelin-constricted isolated rat lungs. J Appl Physiol 1994;77(1):51-7.
- 192. Sander M, Welling KL, Ravn JB, Boberg B, Amtorp O. Endogenous NO does not regulate baseline pulmonary pressure, but reduces acute pulmonary hypertension in dogs. Acta Physiol Scand 2003;178(3):269-77.
- 193. Schmeck J, Koch T, Patt B, Heller A, Neuhof H, van Ackern K. The role of endothelin-1 as a mediator of the pressure response after air embolism in blood perfused lungs. Intensive Care Med 1998;24(6):605-11.
- 194. Schmetterer L, Strenn K, Kastner J, Eichler HG, Wolzt M. Exhaled NO during graded changes in inhaled oxygen in man. Thorax 1997;52(8):736-8.
- 195. Sen NP, Baddoo PA, Seaman SW. Rapid and sensitive determination of nitrite in foods and biological materials by flow injection or high-performance liquid chromatography with chemiluminescence detection. J Chromatogr A 1994;673(1):77-84.
- 196. Shaul PW. Regulation of endothelial nitric oxide synthase: location, location, location. Annu Rev Physiol 2002;64:749-74.
- 197. Shaul PW, North AJ, Wu LC, Wells LB, Brannon TS, Lau KS, et al. Endothelial nitric oxide synthase is expressed in cultured human bronchiolar epithelium. J Clin Invest 1994;94(6):2231-6.
- 198. Sherman AJ, Davis CA, 3rd, Klocke FJ, Harris KR, Srinivasan G, Yaacoub AS, et al. Blockade of nitric oxide synthesis reduces myocardial oxygen consumption in vivo. Circulation 1997;95(5):1328-34.
- 199. Silverstein MD, Heit JA, Mohr DN, Petterson TM, O'Fallon WM, Melton LJ, 3rd. Trends in the incidence of deep vein thrombosis and pulmonary embolism: a 25-year population-based study. Arch Intern Med 1998;158(6):585-93.
- 200. Smulders YM. Pathophysiology and treatment of haemodynamic instability in acute pulmonary embolism: the pivotal role of pulmonary vasoconstriction. Cardiovasc Res 2000;48(1):23-33.
- 201. Smulders YM. Contribution of pulmonary vasoconstriction to haemodynamic instability after acute pulmonary embolism. Implications for treatment? Neth J Med 2001;58(6):241-7.
- 202. Sobieszczyk P, Fishbein MC, Goldhaber SZ. Acute pulmonary embolism: don't ignore the platelet. Circulation 2002;106(14):1748-9.
- 203. Sofia M, Faraone S, Alifano M, Micco A, Albisinni R, Maniscalco M, et al. Endothelin abnormalities in patients with pulmonary embolism. Chest 1997;111(3):544-9.
- 204. Souders JE. Pulmonary air embolism. J Clin Monit Comput 2000;16(5-6):375-83.
- 205. Souza-Silva AR, Dias-Junior CA, Uzuelli JA, Moreno H, Jr., Evora PR, Tanus-Santos JE. Hemodynamic effects of combined sildenafil and L-arginine during acute pulmonary embolism-induced pulmonary hypertension. Eur J Pharmacol 2005;524(1-3):126-31.
- Stamler JS, Loh E, Roddy MA, Currie KE, Creager MA. Nitric oxide regulates basal systemic and pulmonary vascular resistance in healthy humans. Circulation 1994;89(5):2035-40.
- 207. Stein PD, Henry JW. Prevalence of acute pulmonary embolism among patients in a general hospital and at autopsy. Chest 1995;108(4):978-81.

- 208. Stein PD, Saltzman HA, Weg JG. Clinical characteristics of patients with acute pulmonary embolism. Am J Cardiol 1991;68(17):1723-4.
- 209. Stratmann G, Gregory GA. Neurogenic and humoral vasoconstriction in acute pulmonary thromboembolism. Anesth Analg 2003;97(2):341-54.
- Strömberg S, Lönnqvist PA, Persson MG, Gustafsson LE. Lung distension and carbon dioxide affect pulmonary nitric oxide formation in the anaesthetized rabbit. Acta Physiol Scand 1997;159(1):59-67.
- 211. Stuehr DJ. Mammalian nitric oxide synthases. Biochim Biophys Acta 1999;1411(2-3):217-30.
- 212. Stuehr DJ, Santolini J, Wang ZQ, Wei CC, Adak S. Update on mechanism and catalytic regulation in the NO synthases. J Biol Chem 2004;279(35):36167-70.
- 213. Szabo C, Ischiropoulos H, Radi R. Peroxynitrite: biochemistry, pathophysiology and development of therapeutics. Nat Rev Drug Discov 2007;6(8):662-80.
- 214. Szold O, Khoury W, Biderman P, Klausner JM, Halpern P, Weinbroum AA. Inhaled nitric oxide improves pulmonary functions following massive pulmonary embolism: a report of four patients and review of the literature. Lung 2006;184(1):1-5.
- 215. Tajimi K, Tanaka H, Kasai T, Kobayashi K, Okuaki A. Selective pulmonary vasodilatory effect of ZSY-27 in dogs with pulmonary hypertension due to pulmonary embolism. Crit Care Med 1989;17(2):163-5.
- 216. Tanaka H, Tajimi K, Matsumoto A, Kobayashi K. Vasodilatory effects of milrinone on pulmonary vasculature in dogs with pulmonary hypertension due to pulmonary embolism: a comparison with those of dopamine and dobutamine. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol 1990;17(10):681-90.
- 217. Tanaka H, Tajimi K, Moritsune O, Kobayashi K, Okada K. Effects of milrinone on pulmonary vasculature in normal dogs and in dogs with pulmonary hypertension. Crit Care Med 1991;19(1):68-74.
- 218. Tanus-Santos JE, Moreno H, Jr., Moreno RA, Martins ML, Pereira R, de Nucci G. Inhaled nitric oxide improves hemodynamics during a venous air infusion (VAI) in dogs. Intensive Care Med 1999;25(9):983-9.
- 219. Tanus-Santos JE, Theodorakis MJ. Is there a place for inhaled nitric oxide in the therapy of acute pulmonary embolism? Am J Respir Med 2002;1(3):167-76.
- 220. Thadani U. Nitrate tolerance, rebound, and their clinical relevance in stable angina pectoris, unstable angina, and heart failure. Cardiovasc Drugs Ther 1997;10(6):735-42.
- 221. Thadani U, Rodgers T. Side effects of using nitrates to treat angina. Expert Opin Drug Saf 2006;5(5):667-74.
- 222. Thomas D, Stein M, Tanabe G, Rege V, Wessler S. Mechanism Of Bronchoconstriction Produced By Thromboemboli In Dogs. Am J Physiol 1964;206:1207-12.
- 223. Thomas DP, Gurewich V, Ashford TP. Platelet adherence to thromboemboli in relation to the pathogenesis and treatment of pulmonary embolism. N Engl J Med 1966;274(17):953-6.
- 224. Torbicki A, Perrier A, Konstantinides S, Agnelli G, Galie N, Pruszczyk P, et al. Guidelines on the diagnosis and management of acute pulmonary embolism: the Task Force for the Diagnosis and Management of Acute Pulmonary Embolism of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). Eur Heart J 2008;29(18):2276-315.
- 225. Ungnade HE, Smiley RA. Ultraviolet Absorption Spectra of Nitroparaffins, Alkyl Nitrates, and Alkyl Nitrites. J Org Chem 1956;21(9):993-996.
- 226. Utsonomiya T, Krausz MM, Levine L, Shepro D, Hechtman HB. Thromboxane mediation of cardiopulmonary effects of embolism. J Clin Invest 1982;70(2):361-8.
- 227. Utsunomiya T, Krausz MM, Shepro D, Hechtman HB. Prostaglandin control of plasma and platelet 5-hydroxytryptamine in normal and embolized animals. Am J Physiol 1981;241(5):H766-71.
- 228. Wall MH, Patterson KW, Kavanagh BP, Pearl RG. Inhibition of endogenous nitric oxide synthesis potentiates the effects of sodium nitroprusside but not of adenosine in experimental pulmonary hypertension. Pharmacology 1999;58(1):34-43.

- 229. Walters CL, Gillatt PN, Palmer RC, Smith PL. A rapid method for the determination of nitrate and nitrite by chemiluminescence. Food Addit Contam 1987;4(2):133-40.
- 230. Wan S, Quinlan DJ, Agnelli G, Eikelboom JW. Thrombolysis compared with heparin for the initial treatment of pulmonary embolism: a meta-analysis of the randomized controlled trials. Circulation 2004;110(6):744-9.
- 231. Wang PG, Xian M, Tang X, Wu X, Wen Z, Cai T, et al. Nitric oxide donors: chemical activities and biological applications. Chem Rev 2002;102(4):1091-134.
- 232. Varon J. Treatment of acute severe hypertension: current and newer agents. Drugs 2008;68(3):283-97.
- 233. Vaughan DJ, Brogan TV, Kerr ME, Deem S, Luchtel DL, Swenson ER. Contributions of nitric oxide synthase isozymes to exhaled nitric oxide and hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction in rabbit lungs. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 2003;284(5):L834-43.
- 234. Webb SA, Stott S, van Heerden PV. The use of inhaled aerosolized prostacyclin (IAP) in the treatment of pulmonary hypertension secondary to pulmonary embolism. Intensive Care Med 1996;22(4):353-5.
- 235. Wells PS, Anderson DR, Rodger M, Ginsberg JS, Kearon C, Gent M, et al. Derivation of a simple clinical model to categorize patients probability of pulmonary embolism: increasing the models utility with the SimpliRED D-dimer. Thromb Haemost 2000;83(3):416-20.
- 236. White RH. The epidemiology of venous thromboembolism. Circulation 2003;107(23 Suppl 1):I4-8.
- 237. Via G, Braschi A. Pathophysiology of severe pulmonary hypertension in the critically ill patient. Minerva Anestesiol 2004;70(4):233-7.
- 238. Williams DLH. Nitrosation reactions and the chemistry of nitric oxide. 1 ed. Amsterdam: Elsevier; 2004.
- Wisloff U, Richardson RS, Brubakk AO. NOS inhibition increases bubble formation and reduces survival in sedentary but not exercised rats. J Physiol 2003;546(Pt 2):577-82.
- 240. von Euler U, Liljestrand G. Observations on the pulmonary arterial blood pressure in the cat. Acta Physiol Scand 1946;12:301-320.
- 241. Wood KE. Major pulmonary embolism: review of a pathophysiologic approach to the golden hour of hemodynamically significant pulmonary embolism. Chest 2002;121(3):877-905.
- 242. Yamakado T, Nishikawa M, Hidaka H. Stimulation of human platelet guanylate cyclase by nitroso compounds. Thromb Res 1982;26(2):135-40.
- 243. Yamamoto Y, Nakano H, Ide H, Ogasa T, Takahashi T, Osanai S, et al. Role of airway nitric oxide on the regulation of pulmonary circulation by carbon dioxide. J Appl Physiol 2001;91(3):1121-30.
- 244. Yates DH, Kharitonov SA, Robbins RA, Thomas PS, Barnes PJ. Effect of a nitric oxide synthase inhibitor and a glucocorticosteroid on exhaled nitric oxide. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1995;152(3):892-6.
- 245. Zar T, Graeber C, Perazella MA. Recognition, treatment, and prevention of propylene glycol toxicity. Semin Dial 2007;20(3):217-9.
- 246. Zhou L, Zhu DY. Neuronal nitric oxide synthase: structure, subcellular localization, regulation, and clinical implications. Nitric Oxide 2009;20(4):223-30.
- Zong P, Tune JD, Setty S, Downey HF. Endogenous nitric oxide regulates right coronary blood flow during acute pulmonary hypertension in conscious dogs. Basic Res Cardiol 2002;97(5):392-8.
- 248. Zwissler B, Welte M, Habler O, Kleen M, Messmer K. Effects of inhaled prostacyclin as compared with inhaled nitric oxide in a canine model of pulmonary microembolism and oleic acid edema. J Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth 1995;9(6):634-40.